

DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNICATION DISORDERS GRADUATE STUDENT HANDBOOK 2015-2016

www.govst.edu/chhs/dcd/mhs



PREFACE

Welcome to the graduate program in the Department of Communication Disorders at Governors State University (GSU). To assist you in being a successful student, the faculty has prepared this Student Handbook. The purpose of the Student Handbook is to acquaint you with the materials, resources, policies, and procedures that will help you to be a successful student in the department.

The department also adheres to policies in the official document of the university, the <u>GSU</u> <u>Catalog</u>. You must obtain a copy of the <u>GSU Catalog</u> and read it carefully. It is available on line at http://www.govst.edu/catalog/. However, policies in this <u>Handbook</u> apply if the <u>Catalog</u> contains no information, or if department policies are more rigorous than university policies.

The <u>Student Handbook</u> contains much useful information and advice. For example, you will learn how to best use your academic advisor and where to get the appropriate forms that you will need at different stages in your career as a student. A review of the Table of Contents will show you the diverse areas covered. Read the <u>Student Handbook</u> thoroughly and use it well.

Please note that there are several new resources coming online for students this fall, including the MHS Resource Page in BlackBoard and the online GSU Catalog, both of which will be useful tools for you in designing your program and tracking your progress through it. You will receive notifications regarding these resources and how to use them.

CONTENTS

Preface ii

Mission Statements	viii
The Department of Communication Disorders	1
College and Department Personnel	2
Dean, College of Health and Human Services	2
Communication Disorders	2
Administrative Aide	4
Graduate Assistant	4
Students4	
Important Resources	4
GSU Web Page	4
MyGSU Portal	4
GSU Email	4
Blackboard	4
Master Clinician	5
CDIS Homepage	5
MHS Homepage	5
Planning Your Academic Program	5
Part-Time/Full-Time Enrollment	5
Your Academic Advisor	5
Student Study Plan (SSP)	5
Transfer of Credit	6
Sequence of Courses	6

	Undergraduate	
Ragistrat	tion	Q
	Course Authorization	
	Registration	
	Graduate Degree Requirements	
	Overall Requirements	9
	Required Courses (54 credit hours)	9
	Additional Requirements: ISBE's Professional Educator License	10
	Candidacy	11
	Qualifying Examination (CDIS 8300)	11
	Graduate Thesis	13
PRACTIC	:UM	14
	Director of Clinical Education	14
	General Requirements and Expectations	14
	Essential Functions for Entry into Professional Practice	14
	Non-Standard English or Dialect	15
	Practicum Requests	16
	Prerequisites for Commencement of Practicum	16
	Practicum Assignments	18
	Modification of Clinical Practicum Sequence	19
Practicur	m Experiences	20
	Practicum Confirmations	20
	Course Authorizations	20
	Pre-Practicum Orientation	21
	Practicum Skills	21
	Major Clinical Experiences in Speech-Language Pathology	21

Practicum Hours	23
Transfer of Clinical Clock Hours	23
Documentation of Clock Hours	24
Communication Disorders Practicum Guidelines	24
Practicum Supervision	24
GSU Supervision:	24
Site Supervision:	
Observation Visits by University Supervisor	
The university supervisor will:	25
Student Evaluations	25
Student Self-Assessment	25
Practicum Grades	26
Practicum Seminars	26
Practicum Project: Single-Subject Study	27
Ethics 27	
Standards for ASHA's Certificate of Clinical Competence	28
Current Standards	28
Formative Assessment	28
Knowledge and Skills Acquisition: The KASA	
Knowledge and Skins Acquisition. The KASA	20
Application for Graduation	29
Department Policies	29
Academic Performance	
Examinations	30
Academic Honesty	30
Non-Academic Performance	30
Student Review Committee Process	31
Students with Disabilities	32
Concerns and Complaints	32
CDIS Department Services and Resources	34

CDIS Department Office	34
Clinical Materials Laboratory	34
Communication Disorders Laboratory	34
CDIS Department Website	34
National Student Speech-Language-Hearing Association (NSSLHA)	34
National NSSLHA	
Tuition Waivers	35
Graduate Assistantships	35
Certification and Licensure	35
ASHA Certification	35
Illinois State Board of Education (ISBE) Professional Educator License (PEL)	36
Early Intervention Credentials	39
Appendix A: CREDENTIALING BASICS FOR GSU GRADUATES PRACTICING IN ILLINOIS	
Required Exams	40
Praxis:	
Illinois State Board of Education (ISBE) Test of Academic Proficiency (TAP) or its equivalent	
Illinois State Board of Education (ISBE) Content Area Exam #154 Non-Teaching SLP Credentials to Apply For	
Credentials to Apply For	40
ASHA Certificate of Clinical Competence (CCC)	
Illinois Department of Financial and Professional Regulation (IDFPR) LicenseIllinois State Board of Education (ISBE) Professional Educator License (formerly Type 73 Certific	
Appendix B: New Graduates	42
Appendix C: Summary of Steps to Complete Degree Requirements and Apply for credentials	43
Appendix D: CDIS Qualifying Examination Content Areas	45
Appendix E ASHA Code of Ethics	46
Appendix F Frequently Asked Questions	51

Registration	51
Candidacy	51
Test of Academic Proficiency (TAP)	52
Appendix G: ACT Plus Writing or SAT Score	53

MISSION STATEMENTS

University Mission Statement

Governors State University is committed to offering an exceptional and accessible education that imbues students with the knowledge, skills, and confidence to succeed in a global society. GSU is dedicated to creating an intellectually stimulating public square, serving as an economic catalyst for the region, and being a model of diversity and responsible citizenship.

College of Health and Human Services Mission Statement

The mission of the College of Health and Human Services is to provide accessible and quality health and human services professions education; foster a commitment to lifelong learning, scholarship, professional ethics, diversity, and social justice; and infuse its programs into the community partnerships for the health and well-being and economic development of the region.

Graduate Program in Communication Disorders

The graduate program in Communication Disorders endorses the tenets of the mission statements of the University and of the College of Health and Human Services. The primary mission of the graduate program is to prepare students to work as speech-language pathologists in a variety of settings. The experiences provided by the program allow students to meet academic and practicum requirements for ASHA certification as well as standards for other relevant professional credentials (e.g. Illinois state licensure and Illinois State Board of Education Professional Educator License). The program, therefore, maintains accreditation and approval necessary to achieve its mission.

A related mission is to provide educational experiences to promote and support the maintenance of professional competence and credentials.

THE DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNICATION DISORDERS

The Department of Communication Disorders (CDIS), located within the College of Health and Human Services, offers two degrees. The undergraduate degree awarded is the Bachelor of Health Science (B.H.S.) in Communication Disorders; the graduate degree is the Master of Health Science (M.H.S.) in Communication Disorders.

The Communication Disorders program, developed in 1971, was one of the first degree programs at the university. The Master of Health Sciences in the Communication Disorders program at Governors State University is accredited in speech-language pathology by the Council on Academic Accreditation in Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology (CAA) of the American Speech-Language-Hearing Association (ASHA), 2200 Research Boulevard #310, Rockville, Maryland 20850, 800-498-2071 or 301-296-5700. The period of accreditation is eight years, and extends from November 1, 2007 through October 31, 2015. On October 8th and 9th, 2015, CAA will conduct a two-day site visit of the program as part of the regular review and re-accreditation process.

The graduate program also is part of the Professional Education Unit at Governors State University. It is accredited by the National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education (NCATE) and is approved by the Illinois State Board of Education (ISBE) for meeting the academic and practicum requirements for the Professional Educator License endorsed in Non-Teaching Speech-Language Pathology (formerly the School Service Personnel Certificate, Type-73).

Faculty in the program are all ASHA-certified speech-language pathologists or audiologists. Full-time, tenure track, doctoral-level faculty teach the large majority of required academic graduate courses (approximately 85 percent). The department also employs adjunct professors, all of whom are experienced and appropriately credentialed in their professional areas.

Our program is known for its unique practicum system. It was the first, and now is one of only a few, accredited speech-language pathology programs in the nation that provides all clinical experiences in the community, rather than a university clinic. A network of more than 200 sites in the region provides students with clinical experiences in at least three different environments.

The graduate program in Communication Disorders is also unique in the region in that it enables students to complete their education on a part-time basis. Approximately twenty percent (20%) of graduate students attend on a part-time basis. Part-time students usually take two graduate courses per term, and then complete their practicum experiences on a full-time basis during their final year in the program. All required courses are offered twice each academic year, giving students flexibility in scheduling.

It is the philosophy of the faculty in Communication Disorders that graduates should be educated with broad enough scope to function in any employment setting upon graduation. Emphasis is placed on the knowledge and skills attained, rather than the number of credit hours accumulated. The graduate major in Communication Disorders prepares you to work as a professional speech-language pathologist in a variety of settings, including schools, hospitals, mental health centers, and private practice. Preparation is accomplished through extensive academic and external practicum experience. By the end of your career in the program, you will be prepared to practice the profession of speech-language pathology, and to participate fully in important professional activities.

COLLEGE AND DEPARTMENT PERSONNEL

DEAN, COLLEGE OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Elizabeth Cada, Ed.D. (708) 534-7295; bcada@govst.edu

COMMUNICATION DISORDERS

Jennifer Armstrong- Associate Professor and Undergraduate Program Coordinator (708) 534-4593; jarmstrong@govst.edu

- Ph.D., University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, 2006
- (Speech-Language Pathology)
- M.A., Hampton University, 1997 (Speech-Language Pathology)
- B.A., Hampton University, 1992 (English Education)
- Certificate of Clinical Competence, Speech-Language Pathology.

Catherine Balthazar- Professor and Chair

(708) 534-4592; cbalthazar@govst.edu

- Ph.D., Indiana University, 1995 (Speech-Language Pathology).
- M.A., Indiana University, 1990 (Speech-Language Pathology).
- B.A., University of Iowa, 1987 (Linguistics).
- Certificate of Clinical Competence, Speech-Language Pathology.

Jessica Bonner- Associate Professor

(708) 534-4591; jbonner@govst.edu

- Ph.D., University of Massachusetts, 1992 (Communication Disorders).
- M.S., Howard University, 1984 (Speech-Language Pathology).
- B.S., Xavier University, 1982 (Speech-Language Pathology).
- Certificate of Clinical Competence, Speech-Language Pathology.

Eileen M. Brann- Assistant Professor

(708) 534-4594; ebrann@govst.edu

- PhD. University of Illinois, Chicago, 2013 (Special Education)
- M.Ed., University of Illinois, Chicago, 2011 (Measurement, Evaluation, Statistics, Assessment)
- M.S., Illinois State University, 1976 (Speech Pathology)
- M.S., Illinois State University, 1975 (Speech Pathology)
- Certificate of Clinical Competence, Speech-Language Pathology

Lidia Huerta- Senior University Lecturer

(708) 235-7345; lhuerta@govst.edu

- M.H.S., Governors State University, 2000 (Communication Disorders)
- B.H.S., Governors State University, 1997 (Communication Disorders)
- B.S., Loyola University, 1992, (Social Work)
- Certificate of Clinical Competence, Speech-Language Pathology

Nicole Koonce- Assistant Professor

(708) 534-597; nkoonce@govst.edu

- Ph.D., University of Illinois at Chicago, 2012 (Education, Special Education)
- M.A., Oklahoma State University, 2000 (Communication Sciences & Disorders)
- B.S., University of Central Oklahoma, 1998 (Speech-Language Pathology)
- Certificate of Clinical Competence, Speech-Language Pathology

Annmarie Mead - University Lecturer

amead@govst.edu

- Certificate of Completion, Sign Language Interpreting, Harper College, 2003
- NIC Advanced level
- RID CT/CI Certified
- ISAS Level 4 transliteration
- EIPA level 3.5
- Illinois State Licensed Master Level
- State of Missouri Licensed

Ravi Nigam- Associate Professor

(708) 534-3191; rnigam@govst.edu

- Ph.D., Purdue University, 1999 (Speech-Language Pathology, AAC)
- M.Sc., University of Mysore, 1988 (Speech and Hearing)
- B.Sc., University of Mysore, 1983 (Speech and Hearing)
- Certificate of Clinical Competence, Speech-Language Pathology.

Judy L. Platt- Director of Clinical Education and GSU's ASHA Continuing Education Unit Administrator (708) 534-4595; jplatt@govst.edu

- M.H.S., Governors State University, 1980 (Communication Disorders)
- B.S., Southern Illinois University at Carbondale, 1975 (Speech Pathology and Audiology)
- Certificate of Clinical Competence, Speech-Language Pathology.

Kim Prokes- University Lecturer (Clinical Practicum Supervisor)

(708) 955-8000; kazip05@aol.com

- M.A., Western Illinois University, 1974 (Speech Language Pathology)
- B.S., Western Illinois University, 1973 (Speech-Language Pathology)
- Certificate of Clinical Competence, Speech-Language Pathology.

Claire Thompson- University Lecturer (Clinical Practicum Supervisor)

(708) 567-2095; clthompson5@comcast.net

- M.A., Governors State University, 2000 (Educational Administration)
- M.H.S., Governors State University, 1978 (Communication Disorders)
- B.S., Elmhurst College, 1974 (Speech Language-Pathology)
- Certificate of Clinical Competence, Speech-Language Pathology.

ADMINISTRATIVE AIDE

The department's administrative aide is Mrs. Brenda Parham, 708/534-4590, bparham@govst.edu.

The program's administrative aide is your most important link to the faculty when you cannot reach them directly. She will relay messages between you and faculty members and ensure that your papers are delivered to them. The administrative aide is here to answer questions, provide forms and information needed, maintain student files, and to set appointments for tests and laboratory use. When in doubt about class times, contact her.

GRADUATE ASSISTANT

A graduate assistant is employed by the program faculty 15 hours per week to assist in the operation of classes and other academic activities. She/he is here to assist you in the laboratory, or in any other ways related to your classes. If you require assistance with items in the CDIS Laboratory, please call the office administrator to find out when the graduate assistant will be available. The graduate assistant can be reached at 708-534-7392 and cdis1@govst.edu.

STUDENTS

The program would not exist without students, and you are an indispensable part of it. You should consider yourself as such. For that reason, it is important that program faculty and staff be able to contact you easily. Therefore, it is imperative that you inform the office administrator of any changes in your name, address, phone number, and e-mail address. Outside of classes, much of the contact between you and program staff will be via e-mail. The University's and the Department's primary means of communicating via email is through your GSU email address rather than personal email addresses. Be sure you check it regularly so that you do not miss important communications.

IMPORTANT RESOURCES

GSU WEB PAGE

For public information. Accessible at www.govst.edu.

MyGSU Portal

For registration, grades, GSU Student Handbook, GSU Policies, and links to all university departments and resources. https://mygsu.govst.edu

GSU EMAIL

For all university and department correspondence. Accessible through all university networked computers and remotely through https://owa.govst.edu.

BLACKBOARD

Online support and information for courses and the MHS Program Resource Page. Accessible through links on the GSU Web Page and MyGSU Portal, and at https://bb9.govst.edu.

MASTER CLINICIAN

Online clinical learning tool used by many CDIS instructors as a required or recommended "text." Students may purchase an account on an annual basis for a small fee that gives them access to Master Clinician for the entire year. Subscribe at http://masterclinician.org/.

CDIS HOMEPAGE

Contains links to program information, calendar, forms, information, etc. www.govst.edu/chhs/dcd

MHS HOMEPAGE

Contains links to forms, resources, practicum information, etc. www.govst.edu/chhs/dcd/mhs

PLANNING YOUR ACADEMIC PROGRAM

PART-TIME/FULL-TIME ENROLLMENT

Many students in the College of Health and Human Services are working adults. Therefore, our program is offered on either a part-time or full-time basis. Currently, about twenty percent (20%) of our graduate students attend part time. On average, part-time students take six graduate credit hours (i.e., two academic courses) per term and complete the program in about three years. Full-time students take nine to twelve graduate credits (i.e., three or four academic courses) per term and complete the program in about 2-1/3rd years. There is an expectation that all students will complete degree requirements within five years of admission.

It should be noted that the distinction between part-time and full-time students only relates to enrollment in academic courses. The last year in the graduate program, when students complete clinical practicum in speech-language pathology and audiology, is full-time for all graduate students.

YOUR ACADEMIC ADVISOR

To facilitate your progress, you have been assigned a faculty advisor. Your advisor is available to help you in all aspects of your academic program, including selecting courses, interpreting program policies, and planning for the future. It is recommended that you consult with your advisor at least once each term. The best time to do this is during the Advance Registration period, usually two months before the term begins. At this time, you should review your Student Study Plan (see below) and review your progress through the program.

It is important for you to go to your advisor with any questions about the program, courses, or policies that are not answered in this *Handbook*. Asking fellow students may result in incorrect or confusing information. It is your advisor's intention to ensure your academic and professional progress.

STUDENT STUDY PLAN (SSP)

The SSP is the formal document specifying <u>what is required</u> for you to complete your degree. Contact your advisor to begin preparing your SSP. Only you and your advisor jointly can make changes in your SSP. If you have any questions about what is required, you must contact your advisor. Failure to complete requirements outlined on the SSP will impede progress toward graduation.

You must develop an SSP in consultation with your advisor no later than the first term of enrollment. It will specify the amount of transfer credits accepted, the total credit hour requirements for the degree, required courses, and other requirements. Carefully read and follow the instructions provided. Do not hesitate to ask your advisor for assistance.

The last part of the study plan is the <u>Student Study Plan Grid</u>. This is a term-by-term projection of your course enrollments until you graduate. Because this grid is only a projection, it may change as you progress through the program. Each time you vary your schedule, you and your advisor should complete a new grid. Each time you do that, the old grid will be removed from your file, and the new one inserted. The original study plan grid is filed in your department student folder; you also are provided with a copy. The department's office administrator also maintains a folder that includes study plan grids for all students in the graduate program. Authorization for graduate courses is based on your approved study plan grid (see Registration below).

Submit your SSP and Study Plan Grid to your advisor, who will review it. Other faculty members may review transfer credits for courses they teach, and decide whether the courses are acceptable to meet the Department's requirements. When it is unclear, you may be asked to provide course descriptions or syllabi, and sometimes course materials. Difficult decisions are often made by consensus of all faculty. Refer to the section on "Transfer of Credit" in this Handbook for more detailed information.

Once your advisor approves the SSP, he or she will sign it, and mail a copy to you, with a letter indicating that your SSP has been approved. The original will be kept in your file in the CDIS office. Please note that even if you received your bachelor's degree at GSU, you must complete a new Student Study Plan when you enter the graduate program.

TRANSFER OF CREDIT

Graduate courses judged by the CDIS faculty to be comparable to those in the curriculum will be accepted for transfer provided:

- 1. It was a graduate-level degree course from a CAA-accredited program.
- 2. The grade received was "B" or better.
- 3. It is approved by the appropriate GSU faculty member(s).
- 4. It is not more than ten years old.
- 5. Evidence of having completed the course appears on your transcript.

Although you may transfer graduate courses, you are required to complete at least 75 percent of your graduate credits at GSU. You remain responsible for the course content of GSU courses for Qualifying Examinations (CDIS 8300). You also remain responsible for developing the knowledge and skills required for ASHA certification.

SEQUENCE OF COURSES

UNDERGRADUATE

You may need to take undergraduate courses as part of your graduate program. These will be courses in Communication Disorders that you did not complete as an undergraduate student and/or courses to complete general and professional education requirements for school licensure and ASHA certification.

If you have deficiencies in the undergraduate curriculum, you must take those courses early in your graduate program. Completion of these courses is a prerequisite for candidacy, and all students are expected to be admitted to candidacy no later than their third semester of enrollment in the program. Your advisor may limit your authorizations for graduate courses until you complete all your undergraduate course requirements.

GRADUATE

Course numbering is constructed to give you a general idea of recommended course sequencing. You should take courses at the 6000 level early, those at the 7000 level later, and those at the 8000 level last. Course descriptions in the GSU Catalog specify prerequisites, which you should take early in your program. After you have completed your academic courses, you may begin your practicum sequence.

You must apply for candidacy at the beginning of the semester after you complete your first three CDIS courses as a graduate student. All undergraduate prerequisite courses must be completed at the time you apply for candidacy.

CDIS 8000 Current Topics may be taken during any semester of academic coursework (prior to practicum). You may take this course multiple times if you are interested in more than one topic.

A few courses **must** be taken during a designated semester:

CDIS 8100 Professional Development Seminar – After completion of six (6) CDIS graduate courses and admission to candidacy; prior to last semester of academic coursework.

CDIS 8200 Foundations of Clinical Practice – After admission to candidacy and in the semester immediately preceding commencement of practicum.

CDIS 8300 Qualifying Examination in CDIS – Register for the exam in the semester in which you begin practicum. You take the exams during the week prior to the semester start date, but will know the outcomes in time to register for practicum.

REGISTRATION

COURSE AUTHORIZATION

The department maintains a Course Authorization Book in the CDIS office. The book has proven very effective in helping the program manage graduate course enrollment. The program's goal is to ensure that you are authorized for the courses outlined on your study plan grid. If you were admitted as a part-time student, you will usually be authorized for a maximum of two graduate-level academic courses (i.e., 6000-level and 7000-level courses) each term. If you were admitted as a full-time student, you can be authorized for three to four academic graduate-level courses per semester. This does not include undergraduate courses (2000-level, 3000-level, and 4000-level) and 8000-level graduate courses (Current Topics, Professional Development Seminar, and Foundations of Clinical Practice). By signing up for your courses in the Course Authorization Book, you are reserving a place in that section of the course.

You should use the projected CDIS Schedule of Courses for Academic Years 2015-2016 and 2016-2017 when developing your student study plan grid. The course schedules are posted on the department's website at http://www.govst.edu/chhs/dcd/mhs.

Before finalizing your grid with your advisor, you should verify that there are available spaces for the courses that you desire. The course authorization book includes sign-up sheets for all courses offered each term. Each section of a graduate academic course is limited to 20-25 students. If spaces are available in the desired section of a course, sign your name on the list. You may put your name on the waitlist section; however, you are not guaranteed a spot in that class unless an opening occurs. Occasionally, an exception to the cap is granted for extreme circumstances. Consult your advisor and/or the department chairperson if you need to request an exception.

Each term the department authorizes the registration of graduate students into courses, including practicum. Course authorizations each term are based on your approved study plan grid. The grid serves as the basis for current and future course authorizations. If you do not make changes to the plan, there is no need to submit another grid. However, if you wish to make changes to your approved study plan grid, you are required to have your changes approved by your academic advisor. These changes then must be reflected in the course authorization book. Only you and your advisor jointly can make changes to you study plan grid. In this situation, it will be necessary to complete a new study plan grid; a copy of the revised grid then must be submitted to the department chair. If you do not inform the program of changes to your study plan grid, progress toward graduation may be impeded.

Remember that course authorizations each term are based on the information provided in your study plan grid. Your study plan grid should be viewed as a formal document outlining your plan of study. It is your responsibility to inform the program of any changes in your plan of study as soon as possible.

It is important to note that undergraduate courses (including communication disorders) ARE NOT AUTHORIZED by the department. It is essential that you register for all undergraduate prerequisite courses as early as possible to ensure your space in the course.

It should be noted that although the program authorizes you for graduate-course enrollment, it is necessary that you register for these courses during the scheduled registration period. Unless the department notifies you that there are problems with the authorization process, you can assume that you can register for the courses outlined on your study plan grid.

It is imperative that you register for these courses (www.govst.edu/online). Authorization does not constitute your registration. Likewise, if you decide to drop a course, you must drop it in the usual manner.

REGISTRATION

Registration for all courses is completed online. Be sure to visit the <u>Registration</u> link on the GSU website at http://www.govst.edu/register/. Here you will find all the information you need about registration including the Schedule of Classes and Registration Instructions.

GRADUATE DEGREE REQUIREMENTS

OVERALL REQUIREMENTS

Students must meet all university requirements for a master's degree. In addition, students must:

- 1. Complete all required graduate Communication Disorders courses with a GPA of at least 3.00.
- 2. Satisfactorily complete all practicum requirements. Information about these requirements is available beginning on page 18. More detailed information is available in the *Communication Disorders Practicum Manual*. The manual is available on the department's website at www.govst.edu/chhs/dcd/mhs.
- 3. Pass written qualifying examinations (CDIS 8300), and
- 4. Graduate with no more than one grade of "C" in graduate didactic Communication Disorders courses.

REQUIRED COURSES (54 CREDIT HOURS)

CDIS 6100 Professional/Scientific Foundations of Communication Disorders (3)

CDIS 6200 Advanced Assessment/Intervention in Speech-Language Pathology (3)

CDIS 7100 Fluency Disorders: Evaluation and Treatment (3)

CDIS 7200 Voice and Resonance Disorders (3)

CDIS 7300 Aural Rehabilitation for Children and Adults (3)

CDIS 7400 Speech Sound Disorders in Children (3)

CDIS 7500 Child Language Disorders: Early Stages (3)

CDIS 7550 Child Language Disorders: Later Stages (3)

CDIS 7600 Adult Language and Cognitive Disorders (3)

CDIS 7700 Motor Speech Disorders: Differential Diagnosis and Treatment (3)

CDIS 7800 Dysphagia in Adults and Children (3)

CDIS 8100 Professional Development Seminar in Communication Disorders (1)

CDIS 8200 Foundations of Clinical Practice (1)

CDIS 8300 Qualifying Examinations in Communication Disorders (1)

CDIS 8810 Practicum in Speech-Language Pathology: Special Populations (6)

CDIS 8820 Practicum in Speech-Language Pathology: Public School (6)

CDIS 8830 Practicum in Speech-Language Pathology: Medical Setting (6)

Non-Thesis/Thesis Option (1 or 4 Hours)

Non-Thesis Option:

In the non-thesis option, a student enrolls in a least 1-credit hour of CDIS 8000 Current Topics. The course explores current clinical and scientific issues in communication disorders. Topics will vary and may be repeated for credit.

CDIS 8000 Current Topics (1)

Thesis Option:

With faculty approval, students may choose the thesis option. In the thesis option, a student completes a master's project, prepares a formal thesis manuscript, and presents the study in a formal seminar. The thesis option is designed for students who have focused research interests or who intend to pursue doctoral study. The thesis proposal must be approved before starting the practicum sequence. GSU guidelines for thesis preparation are available online at http://www.govst.edu/uploadedFiles/Academics/Graduate Studies through the link "Graduate Capstone Guide."

CDIS 8700 Independent Study (1) CDIS 8900 Graduate Thesis/Project (2)

Total Credit Hours Required with Non-Thesis Option - 55 Hours
Total Credit Hours Required with Thesis Option - 58 Hours

Undergraduate Coursework

As a graduate student, you are required to complete the equivalent of GSU's undergraduate CDIS curriculum. If you have any deficiencies, those courses will become part of your graduate degree requirements. The undergraduate level courses must be completed during the first year in the program in order to proceed from probationary to candidacy status.

ADDITIONAL REQUIREMENTS: ISBE'S PROFESSIONAL EDUCATOR LICENSE

You are required to complete the academic requirements for ISBE's Professional Educator License endorsed in Non-Teaching Speech-Language Pathology (formerly the School Service Personnel Certificate, Type-73). To qualify for this license, you must complete a master's degree in communication disorders from an approved institution, and complete the required general and professional education requirements.

The general expectation is that students entering the graduate program will have completed all of the professional and general education requirements for licensure in their undergraduate programs. However, graduate students who did not receive their undergraduate degree from GSU may be required to complete the licensure requirements as part of the graduate programs.

REQUIRED COURSES FOR PROFESSIONAL EDUCATOR LICENSE

PROFESSIONAL EDUCATION

EDUC 2310 Foundations of Education (3)

EDUC 4440 Educational Psychology in Action (3)

GENERAL EDUCATION

Meeting GSU's General Education requirements will suffice for the Professional Educator License. If you have an Associate of Arts or Associate of Science from an Illinois community college, you are considered to have met the university's General Education Requirements, and, thus, the educator license requirements. All courses applied toward licensure requirements must be completed with a grade of "C" or above. Pass/Fail grades will not be accepted.

ASHA's requirements for the Certificate of Clinical Competence in Speech-Language Pathology (2014 standards, Standard IV-A) also include general education course work. They include transcript credit in (1) biological sciences, (2) physical sciences, (3), statistics, and (4) social/behavioral sciences.

CANDIDACY

Your program will proceed in two stages - probationary and candidacy. Admission to candidacy is necessary to take qualifying examinations, to receive permission for practicum placement, and for graduation. You will be on probationary status in the program until you have been approved for candidacy. Requirements to apply for candidacy are:

- 1. Apply for candidacy in the term after completing nine (9) graduate credit hours in graduate Communication Disorders courses;
- 2. Successfully complete two graduate CDIS courses taught by different full-time faculty in Communication Disorders;
- 3. Document a passing score on <u>Test of Academic Proficiency</u> (TAP) or its equivalent before the end of the first semester of graduate coursework.

You will be accepted as a graduate candidate if:

- 1. A minimum GPA of 3.0 was earned in the first nine credits of graduate CDIS courses;
- 2. No more than one grade of "C" was earned.
- 3. The faculty review indicates you are making satisfactory progress in the program;
- 4. Following faculty review, you identify any area(s) of weakness, develop a plan of remediation and, at the very least, initiate the plan.
- 5. Speech, language, and hearing abilities are acceptable (verified through required speech-language-hearing screening);
- 6. Interpersonal skills are appropriate for the profession; and
- 7. Undergraduate requirements in the approved student study plan are completed.

The "Application for Admission to Graduate Candidacy" form is available in the CDIS Office and on the CDIS website. After you complete the form, submit it to your advisor. The faculty will review the request, and you will usually be notified of the decision within four to six weeks.

QUALIFYING EXAMINATION (CDIS 8300)

The purpose of the Qualifying Examination is to evaluate your knowledge of the material covered in the CDIS curriculum, as well as your ability to integrate that information and express your knowledge in a comprehensive and detailed fashion. Qualifying examinations are taken in the beginning of the term following the completion of all academic coursework and in the same term in which you commence the practicum sequence. The Qualifying Examination is offered three times each year and typically is offered one week prior to the commencement of the term. You cannot register for any didactic courses during the term in which you take the Qualifying Examination. This period should be devoted entirely to preparation for the examination. In your last term of coursework,

submit a "Request to Take Qualifying Examination" form to your academic advisor. You should submit this form at the beginning of your last term of coursework (e.g., if you are planning to take the qualifying examination in the fall term, submit your request in May, etcetera). Request forms are available in the CDIS Office.

You must pass the Qualifying Examination in order to be eligible for practicum. If you pass the examination, your first practicum will be scheduled at the beginning of the term in which you take the examination. If you do not pass the examinations, you must retake them the following term. You will not be scheduled for practicum until you have passed the Qualifying Examination.

The faculty, as a committee, will judge performance on the Qualifying Examination *in toto*. That is, each part will not be graded separately. This will allow flexibility in discovering and remediating areas of weakness. In cases where a student's performance is consistently weak, and where it does not appear that the student's weakness can be rectified in a short time, the student will be asked to take the examination again the next term. You will be notified of the test results within one week after the examination.

The Qualifying Examination is part of the department's formative assessment process. It represents an opportunity to become stronger in areas of weakness and to progress further in areas of strength. Therefore, the faculty review of your Qualifying Examination will include an assessment of areas in need of strengthening. You may be asked to work on areas of weakness before you receive a passing grade for the course.

The Qualifying Examination is also a summative assessment, and a passing grade is required in order to continue in the program. Students who fail the Qualifying Examination may not proceed to practicum, and will be advised by faculty to develop a feasible plan of remediation prior to a second opportunity to take the exam. Students may repeat the Qualifying Examination once (i.e., take the examination two times). If a student does not pass qualifying examinations by the second administration, he or she may petition the faculty for another administration, showing cause why a third administration should be permitted. Generally, the third administration will not be permitted, except in the most extenuating circumstances. If the Qualifying Examination is not passed within the prescribed two or three administrations, the student will be subject to dismissal from the program.

You should start studying for Qualifying Examinations at least one term prior to the examinations. Review all class notes, papers, assignments, readings, and other relevant material. Several weeks prior to the examinations, the department will mail you information regarding the examination schedule.

Studying for Qualifying Examinations is excellent preparation for the national and state examinations in speech-language pathology. You should take the Praxis examination soon after or before qualifying examinations are completed.

Qualifying examinations are administered over <u>one full day</u>. The examination will be scheduled on the Monday of the week prior to the commencement of classes.

The examination is comprised of three components:

- Phonetic transcription.
- <u>Test of General Knowledge</u>: Multiple-choice examination (150 questions) covering content in undergraduate and graduate courses in communication disorders.
- <u>Case Studies</u>: Multiple-choice examination (75 questions) comprised of thirteen case studies. The third part of qualifying examinations replaces the earlier essay examination. The thirteen content areas included in the multiple-choice, case-study examination are similar to the areas addressed in the original essay examination. Each of the thirteen case studies will include four to six multiple-choice questions.

The questions on the qualifying examination cover eighteen content areas. The questions relate to the seven major categories covered on the PRAXIS examination in Speech-Language Pathology (i.e., Basic Human Communication Processes, Phonological and Language Disorders, Speech Disorders, Neurogenic Disorders, Audiology/Hearing, Clinical Management, and Professional Issues/Psychometrics/Research). The content areas assessed on the qualifying examination are included in Appendix A.

Please be aware that students will complete the qualifying examination through Blackboard. This will require that you complete the multiple-choice examinations in a computer-delivered format. If you require special accommodations (e.g., paper-delivered administration), please be sure to contact the department chairperson.

NOTE: There is an expectation that students will commence practicum in the same term during which qualifying examinations are completed. Any exception to this policy will require that the student file a petition with their academic advisor describing the circumstances necessitating a delay in the commencement of practicum.

GRADUATE THESIS

The thesis option allows you to complete a research or other project. Your thesis/project proposal must be completed and approved before you begin practicum.

You will develop a proposal for your thesis/project consisting of a (1) a review of the literature, (2) development of the research question(s), and (3) the research design (methods). Your proposal will be evaluated by a committee consisting of at least three CDIS faculty, one of whom will serve as your thesis advisor. You initially will register for one credit hour of CDIS 8700 Independent Study with the thesis advisor in the term you develop and submit the proposal.

After approval by the committee, you are expected to conduct the research with the advice and consultation of the thesis advisor and committee. During the term in which the thesis will be completed, you will register for three additional hours of CDIS 8900, Graduate Thesis. After completion of data collection/analysis and writing of the document, you will be required to present your thesis in a formal seminar. You will also submit a written product as instructed in the *Guidelines for Submission of Graduate Capstone Projects*. GSU guidelines for thesis preparation are available online at http://www.govst.edu/uploadedFiles/Academics/Graduate_Studies through the link "Graduate Capstone Guide."

The CDIS faculty reserves the right to accept or reject thesis/project proposals. Criteria for acceptance are based on scholarly activity, the quality and feasibility of the research question(s), and your demonstrated potential for conducting research.

PRACTICUM

All information related to practicum is detailed in the <u>Communication Disorders Practicum Manual</u>. The manual and all related materials (e.g., request forms, course syllabi, clinical hours forms, evaluation forms) are available on the CDIS Practicum Webpage available at http://www.govst.edu/chhs/dcd/mhs in the Practicum section.

DIRECTOR OF CLINICAL EDUCATION

The Department of Communication Disorders (CDIS) has one professional staff member serving as Director of Clinical Education. It is the Director's responsibility to help plan each student's practicum sequence, clarify practicum processes and requirements, and secure practicum placements and schedules. It is imperative that students remain in contact with the Director of Clinical Education throughout their practicum sequence.

GENERAL REQUIREMENTS AND EXPECTATIONS

GSU students will participate in three speech-language pathology practica. Students will complete one speech-language pathology practicum per semester. Students will be afforded opportunities either prior to or during their practicum sequence to participate in prevention activities both in speech-language and/or hearing as part of departmental requirements. Through the course of clinical experiences, students work toward fulfilling the clinical hours, knowledge, and skills required by the Illinois State Board of Education (ISBE) as well as by the American Speech-Language-Hearing Association (ASHA). CDIS's practicum requirements meet or exceed standards established by both.

Remember that you are a guest at the cooperating practicum site, and should conduct yourself accordingly. How you do so will influence opportunities for future students to be able to use that site.

ESSENTIAL FUNCTIONS FOR ENTRY INTO PROFESSIONAL PRACTICE

The graduate program in Communication Disorders (CDIS) at Governors State University (GSU) is accredited by the Council on Academic Accreditation in Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology (CAA). As such, there are expectations regarding the knowledge and skills required for entry into the professional field of speech-language pathology. Awarding of a master's degree with recommendations by the graduate program for ISBE Professional Educator Licensure, ASHA certification in Speech-Language Pathology, and State of Illinois professional licensure conveys that the graduate is competent to function professionally as a speech-language pathologist. This requires that graduate students possess the requisite knowledge, clinical skills, and characteristics essential for professional practice.

In order to acquire the knowledge and skills requisite to the practice of speech-language pathology to function in a broad variety of clinical situations, and to render a wide spectrum of patient care, individuals must have essential skills and attributes in four areas: communication, intellectual/cognitive, behavioral/social, and motor/sensory. These skills enable a student to meet graduate and professional requirements as measured by state and national credentialing agencies. Many of these skills can be learned and developed during the course of the graduate program through coursework and clinical experience. In keeping with these expectations students must demonstrate and adhere to the *Essential Functions for Entry into Professional Practice: Policy on Progression, Remediation, and Retention* as they apply to both their academic program and practicum experiences.

Graduate students are required to submit the original signature page of the *Essential Functions for Entry into*Professional Practice to their advisor and a copy to the Director of Clinical Education. Your signature certifies that you have read and understand the *Essential Functions* required by the Department of Communication Disorders at

Governors State University. Failure to meet or maintain the Essential Functions may result in action against the student, including, but not limited to dismissal from the program.

Be certain to review the required Essential functions for Entry into Professional Practice document which is available on the CDIS Practicum website.

The Department of Communication Disorders at Governors State University is also committed to preparing our graduate students for optimal success as they enter the professional field as speech-language pathologists. Accordingly, students must demonstrate acceptable speech, language, and hearing abilities for entry into clinical practice to effectively treat persons with impairments of communication. Students are required to obtain a Speech, Language and Hearing Screening through the department by the end of the second semester of academic coursework.

Non-Standard English or Dialect

In cases where students use non-standard English because English is a second language, or because they speak a nonstandard dialect of English, the program faculty will adhere to ASHA's position statement, "Students and Professionals Who Speak English with Accents and Nonstandard Dialects." ASHA's position statement indicates

It is the position of the American Speech-Language-Hearing Association (ASHA) that students and professionals in communication sciences and disorders who speak with accents and/or dialects can effectively provide speech, language, and audiological services to persons with communication disorders as long as they have the expected level of knowledge in normal and disordered communication, the expected level of diagnostic and clinical case management skills, and if modeling is necessary, are able to model the target phoneme, grammatical feature, or other aspect of speech and language that characterizes the client's particular problem. All individuals speak with an accent and/or dialect; thus, the nonacceptance of individuals into higher education programs or into the professions solely on the basis of the presence of an accent or dialect is discriminatory. Members of ASHA must not discriminate against persons who speak with an accent and/or dialect in educational programs, employment, or service delivery, and should encourage an understanding of linguistic differences among consumers and the general population.

American Speech-Language-Hearing Association. (1998). *Students and Professionals Who Speak English With Accents and Nonstandard Dialects: Issues and Recommendations* [Position Statement]. Available at: http://www.asha.org/policy/TR1998-00154.htm.

Practicum Information Sessions

The Director of Clinical Education holds a Practicum Information Session twice each year. The first session is part of the New Graduate Student Orientation held during the first week of classes. An additional session is scheduled later in the year. You will be notified of the date, time, and location by way of announcements in class and via email. At the session, you will learn about all practicum procedures, requirements, and expectations.

You will receive all necessary forms, including the Request for Practicum in Communication Disorders form and a sample résumé. The request form is also available on the CDIS Practicum Webpage.

You must attend at least one Information Session and are encouraged to attend more than one. Students who attend part-time are encouraged to attend a second Practicum Information session closer to the time that they

plan to commence practicum. You are required to attend the practicum information session that is part of the mandatory New Graduate Student Orientation when you enter the graduate program.

PRACTICUM REQUESTS

You must complete the Practicum Request form and submit it to the Director of Clinical Education at least 12 to 18 months in advance of your first desired practicum. You will not be considered for a practicum placement unless you have submitted the request form and resumes in a timely manner.

At the time you submit the Practicum Request form, you will also complete your student résumés. The Director of Clinical Education sends your practicum résumé to the supervising speech-language pathologist at the practicum site. Samples are available at the practicum information meetings, or from the Director of Clinical Education. The résumé includes your contact information, a list of professional courses you have completed or will complete, a summary of the number and kind of clinical hours you need, and a description of related work experience, if any.

Some sites, particularly school districts, may require a more detailed resume and/or a personal statement from the student to be included in the placement request packet. In these instances, the student will be notified and examples provided if necessary.

PREREQUISITES FOR COMMENCEMENT OF PRACTICUM

In order to qualify for practicum placement, you must fulfill the following criteria. Please make note of the following chronology:

- 1. Have degree-seeking graduate status;
- 2. Have an approved Student Study Plan (SSP);
- 3. Complete all required undergraduate and graduate didactic coursework on your SSP with cumulative GPA of at least 3.0 in graduate CDIS courses. No more than one "C" in graduate didactic CDIS courses is acceptable;
- 4. Submit the signature page of the *Essential Functions for Entry into Professional Practice* to your advisor and a copy to the Director of Clinical Education;
- 5. Confirmation that you possess acceptable speech, language and hearing abilities as verified through the required speech, language and hearing screening;
- 6. Submit a practicum request (<u>Request for Practicum in Communication Disorders</u>) at least **12 to 18 months in advance** of commencing practicum;
- 7. Apply for and be admitted to graduate candidacy **after completing nine (9) semester hours of academic courses.** Proof of a passing score on the <u>Test of Academic Proficiency (TAP)</u> or its equivalency must accompany your application;
- 8. Be approved to take and pass the Qualifying Examinations (CDIS 8300);
- 9. Receive permission from the Director of Clinical Education once all the aforementioned requirements are in order. An e-mail to this effect will be forwarded to you.

Required Documentation for Fieldwork Experiences

Once you have fulfilled the pre-requisites for commencing practicum and receive permission from the Director of Clinical Education to commence practicum, you **must** submit all required documentation.

Professional Liability Insurance

Approximately one month after your academic courses begin and during the entire time you are enrolled in practicum, you must have proof of professional liability insurance.

Proof of Liability Insurance must indicate \$3,000,000 aggregate/\$1,000,000 per incidence. A copy of the Declarations page specifying aggregate/incidence amounts is required. A copy of **payment only** is not acceptable.

Note: You will not be allowed to participate in the required prevention activities or to register for practicum without proof of professional liability insurance.

The following companies provide student liability insurance:

Health Care Providers Service Organization (HPSO) 159 E. County Line Road Hatboro, PA 19040 Phone: 1.800.982.9491

http://www.hpso.com/professional-liability-insurance/student-coverage-description.jsp

Mercer Consumer (formerly Marsh Affinity) 12421 Meredith Drive Urbandale, IA 50398

Phone: 1-800-503-9230

http://www.proliability.com/professional-liability-insurance/students

Criminal Background Check

Approximately one month after your academic courses begin and during the entire time you are enrolled in practicum, you must have a completed criminal background check on file.

The College of Health and Human Services requires students to use **Certified Background** as the provider for criminal background checks. Other background agency services **are not** accepted at this time.

Certified Background is a background check service that allows you to purchase your own background check. The results of a background check are posted to the Certified Background website in a secure, tamper-proof environment, where the student, as well as the Department of Communication Disorders, can view the results. The initial cost to the student is \$39.00

Note: You will not be allowed to participate in the required prevention activities or to register for practicum without a completed criminal background check.

Steps for completing a background check:

- 1. Type in your browser: Certified Background
- 2. In the Place Order Package Code box, enter the package code for GSU:
 - a. Go06 for initial background check.
 - b. Go06re for background recheck.
- 3. Continue Order and submit the information required.

Pre-Practicum Packet

Students are required to submit the <u>Required Preparation for Fieldwork Experiences</u> form (available on the practicum webpage), attach all the documents listed, and submit these to the Director of Clinical Education.

Students must submit a completed packet **four months** prior to the start of the semester in which they plan to begin the practicum sequence.

Please submit your completed packet by the following dates:

Exam Date Submit Completed Packet by the end of the

Fall First full week in April

Spring First full week in September

Summer First full week in January

The required documents for fieldwork experience include the following:

- Immunization Record -- Must include measles/mumps/rubella/varicella (chicken pox) immunization or titre report.
- Hepatitis B Immunization -- This is a series of three immunizations over time. If you are just beginning the practicum sequence, include the dates of your scheduled visits. You may decline the Hepatitis B immunization. However, if you make this decision, we require a signed waiver from you. If you have questions, you should discuss the pros and cons of Hepatitis B immunization with your physician.
- A 2-step Mantoux (TB) test, X-ray, or written excuse from a physician (current to one year).
- Proof of current Health Insurance.
- A copy of your GSU student ID.
- Emergency Contact Information Sheet.
- Current CPR Certification: The Basic Life Support (BLS) for Healthcare Providers Classroom Course (must be a skill course, Internet CPR not accepted).
- Certificate of completion of Bloodbourne Pathogens Inservice (OSHA).
- Certificate of completion of The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) online instruction via course CDIS 8200: Foundations of Clinical Practice.
- Certificate of Completion of Illinois mandated online training: Recognizing and Reporting Child Abuse; available through: https://mr.dcfstraining.org/UserAuth/Login!loginPage.action;jsessionid=1F451B381A2C64F3F338E13BFEAF3C05
- Proof of ADA accommodations if appropriate
- Copy of a passing score report from the Illinois Certification Testing System (ICTS): <u>Speech-Language Pathologist</u>: <u>Nonteaching (154)</u> content area test (required for Professional Educator License): to be submitted no later than the semester in which you plan to graduate.

Note: Students should be aware that some practicum sites require specific items prior to the confirmation of a practicum placement. Consequently, you may be required to submit certain documents far in advance of your first practicum assignment. You may also need to renew prerequisite documentation if your practicum experience extends beyond one year.

Additional fingerprinting and drug testing requirements are at the discretion of the practicum site. Students should review the **Practicum Site Requirements** binder in the CDIS office for any additional site requirements. The department's Director of Clinical Education will notify you if any of the aforementioned circumstances apply to you. Fingerprinting and drug testing also are available through Certified Background. Contact the Director of Clinical Education for further information.

PRACTICUM ASSIGNMENTS

CDIS maintains a large network of cooperating agencies for practicum placement. Because of the always-changing nature of external practicum, it is not always possible to place students at particular sites, or at sites near their homes. Since you will have registered for practicum, you are required to go where you are placed, unless you withdraw your registration. In case of withdrawal, you may request the practicum for the next term, but you will lose your priority standing.

The geographical location of your primary residence/community and site locations are considered when choosing practicum assignments. Although practicum locations are generally within a 40 mile radius from a student's primary residence, there is an expectation that all students will reside in the Chicago metropolitan area, surrounding suburbs or counties (which include Cook, Kane, DuPage, Kendall, Grundy, Will and Kankakee) or adjacent northwest Indiana. The program **cannot** place students in out-of-state practicum sites (with the exception of northwest Indiana).

MODIFICATION OF CLINICAL PRACTICUM SEQUENCE

Students can commence the clinical practicum sequence during any term. After a student's study plan grid has been approved, however, there may be circumstances when a student may need to either modify the term in which they commence practicum or take a term off during the practicum sequence. This change may relate to a number of reasons (e.g., health or personal issues, the student has decided to take an additional term to complete academic courses, etc.). If you request a modification of your approved practicum sequence, the following is required:

- 1. You will be required to submit a new Student Study Plan grid (including the starting date of practicum, if applicable) to your academic advisor for preliminary review and approval.
- 2. You subsequently will be required to submit the <u>Request to Modify Clinical Practicum Sequence</u> form requesting a change in the practicum sequence.

If your requested change in your Student Study Plan grid does not require a change in your practicum starting date or postponement of a scheduled practicum, it is not necessary to complete the "Request to Modify Clinical Practicum Sequence" form.

The CDIS program uses the following guidelines for modifications of practicum placements:

- 1. The CDIS department strongly discourages requests by students for modification of practicum start or finish dates, on-site start or finish times, or other exceptions.
- 2. The department is under no obligation to grant practicum modifications or exceptions; any exceptions will be rare.
- 3. Exceptions that are granted will be on a case-by-case basis; an exception for one student is not precedent setting.
- 4. Exceptions that are granted will be based on the faculty's overall academic judgment and will include consideration of:
 - a. The student's overall quantitative and qualitative performance in academic coursework and practicum;
 - b. The student's grade distribution in academic coursework and practicum;
 - c. The student's grades in specific practicum and the coursework related to the practicum in question.
- 5. All requests for modifications of the approved practicum sequence must be presented in writing and addressed to the attention of the Director of Clinical Education. You will be required to complete the "Request to Modify Clinical Practicum Sequence" form, which is available on the CDIS Practicum Webpage
- 6. All decisions regarding practicum modifications are made by the faculty as a whole; therefore, a student's request should NOT be directed to a GSU faculty or adjunct supervisor, to a site supervisor, to an individual faculty member, or to a college or university administrator.
- 7. You should direct any questions about these guidelines to your academic advisor.

It should be noted that it may not always be possible to approve the student's request for modification of practicum. For example, there often is a very high demand for the hospital/medical-based practicum (CDIS 8830) during the Summer term. If your request results in a projected hospital placement in the Summer term and there already is a very high number of hospital placements during that term, it may be necessary to postpone your

practicum until the following term (i.e., fall). We also limit the total number of students who may begin during a specific semester. This potentially would require a total of four rather than the typical three consecutive terms for the completion of the practicum sequence.

PRACTICUM EXPERIENCES

Since all of our practicum sites are community-based, we adhere to several guidelines when selecting practicum sites. We select practicum sites that provide exposure to caseloads with both children and adults. Sites must be capable of generating the minimum number of direct clinical contact hours required by our department within a specified timeframe.

A number of factors play into your scheduled practicum experiences. These include but are not limited to the availability of a site supervisor for a requested site, the site supervisor's schedule during the term you are placed, and the availability of a GSU supervisor assigned to you to complete the required onsite visits.

The practicum is intended to be a full-time experience; therefore, you must plan ahead in order to meet your financial obligations while participating in the practicum sequence.

Please note the following:

- 1. Students should be aware that the each practicum experience is considered a **full-time** experience.
- 2. During each practicum experience students will maintain the same daily and start/end time schedule as the site supervisor. The student **must** discuss any adjustments to the schedule with the Director of Clinical Education. Any adjustments **must** be approved **before** the start of the practicum.
- 3. If employment is necessary, the student's employment schedule **should not** interfere with the practicum experience.
- 4. If you have a vacation or family event planned **before** your confirmed placement, you **must** contact the Director of Clinical Education at least 60 days in advance, apprising her of the proposed dates for the vacation/event. Approval for time off is not guaranteed.
- 5. A student's personal plans **must not** interfere or alter the proposed practicum or proposed sequence. Problems may occur if the specific practicum may need to be extended.

PRACTICUM CONFIRMATIONS

Each student will receive confirmation of their particular placement and/or assignment via e-mail. E-mail confirmations **will be** the primary way in which students will be apprised of their placements. It is critical that students keep their e-mail addresses current. Any changes to or problems with addresses post their initial entry into the program database must be sent to the CDIS secretary immediately.

Students should be aware that not all confirmations are received at the same time. Students will be informed of their placement confirmation by the Director of Clinical Education within a timeline which allows them to register for their placement and contact their supervisors in a timely manner.

COURSE AUTHORIZATIONS

The CDIS secretary authorizes students to register for practicum by e-mail according to the practicum **in which they are or will be** assigned. Notification takes place within the month of or the month preceding the practicum course in which the student will be participating.

You must register for practicum courses in a timely manner after you are authorized to do so. Your entire sequence may be delayed if you do not register for classes by the deadline. There is no assurance that the Registrar will permit late registration.

PRE-PRACTICUM ORIENTATION

Just before the start of your first practicum, you will attend a pre-practicum orientation session. Here you will review the expectations of practicum students as well as forms and procedures.

PRACTICUM SKILLS

Through the sequence of practicum experiences, as well as through courses, students must develop the mastery of knowledge and skills required in Standard V-B of the Standards for the Certificate of Clinical Competence in Speech-Language Pathology (CCC-SLP) [2014 Standards for the Certificate of Clinical Competence, effective date September 1, 2014].

Requirements include the number of actual contact hours of supervised clinical experience in evaluation and treatment of individuals who have communicative disorders (Standard V-C).

That is, at a **professional entry level**, you must demonstrate you can evaluate and provide clinical intervention for clients across the life span (e.g., adults and children), from culturally/linguistically diverse populations, and across the range of speech-language impairments in Standard IV-C of the CCC-SLP. In addition, you must demonstrate that you have developed the interpersonal qualities, as well as oral and written skills required for **professional entry level** into the profession of speech-language pathology.

MAJOR CLINICAL EXPERIENCES IN SPEECH-LANGUAGE PATHOLOGY

Practicum in Speech-Language Pathology: Special Populations (CDIS 8810)

This practicum in speech-language pathology provides the student with experiences working with special populations (see CDIS Syllabus 8810). It typically is an eleven-week experience, which includes one week of observation.

Typical practicum settings include special education cooperatives, state institutions for individuals with developmental disabilities, or agencies serving developmentally-disabled adults and children. Patient populations may include individuals with developmental disabilities (e.g., Down syndrome, autism spectrum disorders, cerebral palsy) and hearing impairment.

Practicum in Speech-Language Pathology: Public School (CDIS 8820)

The public school experience (see CDIS Syllabus 8820) enables the student to screen, diagnose, and provide therapy for school-age children. The public school practicum is a thirteen-week experience, which includes one week of observation. The public school practicum is most often carried out in elementary schools. However, the department and University do maintain affiliations with junior and senior high schools as well

The public school practicum is not available in the summer term.

Practicum in Speech-Language Pathology: Medical Setting (CDIS 8830)

The medical setting practicum (see CDIS Syllabus 8830) enables the student to gain skills necessary for providing speech-language services in healthcare environments. The practicum is typically an eleven-week experience,

which includes one week of observation. The experience may take place in a hospital, nursing home, or other health facility.

Internship (CDIS 8800)

If the student has not met the clinical hour, skill development, or prevention activity requirements at the completion of the Major Clinical Practicum Experiences, the student **will be required** to register for CDIS 8800, Internship in Communication Disorders. The Director of Clinical Education will determine how much and what type of experience the student still needs. CDIS 8800 is offered for one to nine credits. Generally, students will register for one credit for each 15 hours of required practicum time.

Enrollment in **CDIS 8800** is also required when a student needs a minimum number of academic hours to fulfill certain requirements. Examples of such requirements include:

- Scholarships
- Other student loan requirements
- Maintenance of parent health insurance

It is the student's responsibility to apprise the Director of Clinical Education of these needs.

Prevention Activities in Speech-Language-Hearing:

Before initiation of or during the practicum sequence, students will be required to participate in one or more prevention activities. A minimum number of hours will be required. Both child- and adult-focused activities will be offered.

Prevention opportunities will be announced via e-mail and/or through a specific CDIS instructor. It is the student's responsibility to sign-up for such offerings in order to acquire the necessary hours. It is the student's responsibility to apprise the Director of Clinical Education and obtain approval of any prevention opportunities as they might occur during an individual practicum experience.

Aural Rehabilitation:

Students also may gain clinical hours in Aural Rehabilitation through specific placements (e.g., CDIS 8810 or CDIS 8820). These hours will be credited as part of the hours required in the area of **Hearing**.

The Big Nine

The following are categories that are relevant to the scope of practice in speech-language pathology. Clinical hours that you obtain in the following areas are used to meet requirements for ASHA's CCC-SLP. Because you must develop clinical skills across the categories in Standard IV-C, the Department recommends you have the following **minimum** client/patient contact hours in **each area**:

•	Articulation	25 hours
•	Fluency	10 hours
•	Voice and Resonance	10 hours
	Description and observious	

o Respiration and phonation.

• Swallowing/Feeding 15 hours

- o Oral, pharyngeal, esophageal, and related functions including oral function for feeding.
- o Orofacial myology

• Language (Receptive and Expressive)

50 hours

o Phonology, morphology, syntax, semantics, pragmatics, prelinguistic communication and paralinguistic communication in speaking, listening, reading, writing.

Social Aspects of Communication

10 hours

- Challenging behaviors, ineffective social skills or lack of communication opportunities
- Cognitive Aspects of Communication

10 hours

- Attention, memory, sequencing, problem solving, and executive functioning
- Augmentative/Alternative Communication Modalities

10 hours

- Oral, manual, augmentative, and alternative communication techniques, including assistive technologies
- Hearing (including impact on speech and language)

4 - 6 hours

- Audiologic screening including hearing screening, otoscopic inspection, otoacoustic emissions (OAE) screening, and screening tympanometry
- Aural Rehabilitation Auditory training for children with cochlear implants and hearing aids,
 speech reading, speech and language intervention secondary to hearing loss; visual inspection
 and listening checks of amplification devices

Departmental Recommendations

In addition to the recommended hours in each **area**, the Department recommends the minima **total hour accumulation** for each practicum experience:

Special Populations (CDIS 8810)
 Public School (CDIS 8820)
 Medical Setting (CDIS 8830)
 Prevention Activities
 75 hours
 125 hours
 100 hours
 4 to 6 hours

PRACTICUM HOURS

As a CAA-accredited program, the Department ensures you meet practicum requirements for the ASHA Certificate of Clinical Competence in Speech-Language Pathology (CCC-SLP) [2014 Standards for the Certificate of Clinical Competence, effective date September 1, 2014] as well as requirements for Illinois licensure and ISBE certification. Thus, you will need to meet the following requirements for practicum hours:

Total Client Contact Supervised Clinical Observation Client/patient contact 375 hours

- 325 hours **must** be at the graduate level in Speech-Language Pathology
- It ultimately is your responsibility to acquire at least 375 direct contact hours by the end of the practicum sequence. Maintain accurate records and update them often.
- You should be aware of the required number of clinical clock hours at the **start** of every practicum.
- Students should keep copies of all observation and clinical clock hours documentation (including daily clinical clock hours) for their records.
- Mail **originals of all documents** to the Director of Clinical Education.

TRANSFER OF CLINICAL CLOCK HOURS

- A maximum of 75 undergraduate client/patient hours may be added to obtain the 400 hours required. This would include the first 25 hours of observation and 50 hours of direct evaluation/intervention.
- If you have accumulated undergraduate clinical hours at another university, you may apply the 75 hour maximum toward your total practicum hours (25 observation hours; 50 hours of evaluation/intervention).
- All transfer practicum credits must list the clinical hours completed by area, be signed by the supervisor or director of the university where they were completed, and include the relevant ASHA numbers.

DOCUMENTATION OF CLOCK HOURS

Please see the Practicum Manual for specifics regarding documenting your clinical hours.

COMMUNICATION DISORDERS PRACTICUM GUIDELINES

During the first week of the practicum, you and the site supervisor will complete the Communication Disorders Practicum Guidelines. This document helps to define your responsibilities for scheduled hours, timelines for reports and lesson plans, and general guidelines of dress and behavior in effect at the practicum site.

PRACTICUM SUPERVISION

GSU SUPERVISION:

Students will also be assigned a university supervisor ("GSU supervisor"). Authorizations to register reflect the GSU supervisor to which you are assigned. She/he is the **liaison** between the site and GSU. The GSU supervisor will contact you prior to or shortly after your assignment begins.

You must respond to any contact from your GSU supervisor within **two business days** of the initial contact, even if your response merely indicates that you received their e-mail. Timely contact with your GSU supervisor is **a necessary** component of the practicum supervisory process.

Your GSU supervisor will schedule at least **two** on-site visits during your clinical experience. The GSU supervisor will provide you with both verbal and written feedback during your clinical assignment.

SITE SUPERVISION:

Students will also be directly supervised by the cooperating speech-language pathologist on site ("site supervisor"). Once the student placement confirmation is received, it is the student's responsibility to contact the site supervisor within **2 to 4 weeks** of their start date. Your supervisor's name and contact information will be on the e-mail confirmation you receive. Any addition requirements for a particular site will be accompany the e-mail site confirmation.

Please Note: You will **not** be assigned to a site supervisor with whom you have worked previously, or anyone who is a friend or relative. We as a Department must maintain clinical *objectivity* as a Department goal.

► Speech-Language pathology site supervisors are required to:

- hold at least a master's degree and ASHA certification in speech-language pathology;
- ► have two or more years of clinical experience beyond the Clinical Fellowship Year (CFY);
- ▶ hold Illinois or Indiana licensure, if working in the public schools;

- ▶ be employed at least one year at the practicum site;
- ▶ be on the premises at all times that the student is present, including if students travel to multiple sites; and
- ▶ be willing to provide direct hands-on clinical training to students.

OBSERVATION VISITS BY UNIVERSITY SUPERVISOR

The university supervisors will visit each practicum site several times to assess the overall level of competence of the student clinician. Feedback will be provided at the conclusion of the observation. The university supervisor will arrange a mutually agreeable observation schedule with the site supervisor.

THE UNIVERSITY SUPERVISOR WILL:

- Discuss the progress of the practicum student with the site supervisor(s).
- Review the student's lesson/treatment plans.
- Observe the student's therapy and/or diagnostic sessions, and provide oral and written feedback. The supervisor may find the Detailed Individual Session Evaluation Form helpful.
- Discuss the progress of the practicum with the student.
- If appropriate, discuss the single-subject project.
- Monitor the accumulation of clinical contact hours.
- Serve as a liaison between the student and the Department of Communication Disorders regarding questions pertinent to the total practicum experience.
- Serve as a liaison between the student and the staff at the site in regard to specific problems that may arise during the experience.
- Be available for phone calls or e-mail correspondence concerning specific questions and/or clarifications.
- Collaborate with the on-site supervisor in completing midterm and final evaluations.
- Maintain a log of supervisory visits (Practicum Site Visit Log).

STUDENT EVALUATIONS

Site supervisors are requested to provide written and/or verbal feedback on a frequent basis. The site supervisor and university supervisor formally evaluate the student twice, at midterm and at the end, during each speech-language pathology practicum experience.

The *Evaluation of Student's Practicum Performance: Speech-Language Pathology* is the method by which the student will be evaluated. The evaluation is based upon the *Knowledge and Skills Acquisition (KASA) document* or competencies required of the Department of Communication Disorders and by ASHA.

The evaluations are discussed with the student. The student and supervisors use the evaluation information to discuss the student's progress as a clinician. The supervisors and student must sign and duplicate the midterm and final evaluation forms and return the original document to the Director of Clinical Education.

The **Qualitative Criteria** (Performance Levels) defining each practicum will differ depending on the student's practicum entry level status. Students entering the first clinical experience are not expected to perform comparable to students entering their final experience.

STUDENT SELF-ASSESSMENT

As part of the department's processes for formative evaluation, each student must complete a self-assessment (<u>Student Self-Assessment</u>) midway (at midterm) and at the end (final) of each clinical experience. These documents will become valuable as students compare their self-evaluation with the supervisor's evaluation.

PRACTICUM GRADES

The university supervisor is responsible for assigning practicum grades for each student. Grades reflect consideration of (1) the site supervisor's final evaluation, (2) daily performance, and (3) GSU supervisor's observations.

Grades for each practicum (i.e., CDIS 8810, CDIS 8820, and CDIS 8830), assigned by the GSU supervisor and are consistent with grading policies within the department and within the university. Specifically, the following criteria apply:

- A Superior achievement of knowledge, skills, and personal qualities required in the practicum (Target).
- B Very satisfactory achievement of knowledge, skills, and personal qualities required in the practicum (Acceptable).
- C or lower Below acceptable achievement of knowledge, skills, and personal qualities required in the practicum for a student at a particular (practicum) developmental level (Unacceptable).

A grade of "B" or higher is required in all practicum courses. A student receiving a grade of "C" or lower is required to repeat that practicum. A student is permitted to repeat only one practicum during the clinical practicum sequence.

If a student earns a grade of "C" or lower in practicum, before repeating the practicum, he or she must work with the Clinical Team to develop strategies to promote his or her success. The student has the greater part of the responsibility for creating intervention strategies.

Clinical hours accumulated during the practicum in which any of these grades was earned **will not count** towards certification. Scheduling a repeated practicum is dependent upon the student's successful completion of intervention followed by the availability of a suitable site.

Upon repeating the practicum course, the student will submit a Course Repeat Request form to the University Registrar. Upon completion of the course, the student's first grade will be replaced on the transcript with "R," and be removed from calculation of the GPA. The grade from the repeated course will be reflected on the student's official transcript.

PRACTICUM SEMINARS

The department holds two practicum seminars each term. The purposes are to: (1) clarify practicum policies and procedures, (2) discuss cases, (3) present single-subject studies (see below) and (4) update practicum-related information.

Dates for the seminars will be announced through several means, including syllabi, e-mail, and on the CDIS Practicum Guidelines form. Dates for the seminars are also posted on the Practicum Webpage.

If you are registered for any practicum, you must attend both seminars each term. If you are not registered for practicum, you are certainly welcome to attend.

You must attend six practicum seminars, at least five of them while you are enrolled in practicum or expect to enroll in practicum (i.e. are taking Qualifying Examinations). If a student misses more than one, you will be required to write a review of the single-subject projects presented on the day(s) you missed.

PRACTICUM PROJECT: SINGLE-SUBJECT STUDY

During one of your practicum experiences, you will complete a single-subject clinical study with a client or clients in your regular practicum caseload. The purpose is for you to have the opportunity to participate in clinical research and to draw a very real connection between research and clinical practice.

NOTE: Effective Fall 2011, students enrolled in the thesis option are not required to complete a formal single-subject clinical study during practicum. They are required to present the results of their thesis research at a practicum seminar. Students enrolled in the thesis option are encouraged, however, to apply the principles of single-subject research in their clinical practicum experiences.

To complete the study, you will first prepare a proposal and present it to your university practicum supervisor, who also will be the supervisor of your study. All information relevant to the practicum project is available on the Practicum Webpage.

Following your university supervisor's approval of your proposal, you will collect the data for your study. You will present your results at a practicum seminar. You may not collect data before the GSU supervisor approves the project.

Your study will culminate with your writing a report of your project. The reports will be relatively brief descriptions of your rationale, research question, method, results, and discussion. Your report may be included in a permanent collection. The format of the report is available on the CDIS Practicum Webpage. Students are strongly encouraged to review the archives of completed projects before proceeding.

ETHICS

As a student in practicum, you are responsible for adhering to the ethical standards of the profession, i.e., the ASHA Code of Ethics (2010). The Code of Ethics is available in Appendix B of this handbook and also online at http://www.asha.org/docs/pdf/ET2010-00309.pdf.

Scope of Practice in Speech-Language Pathology

As a student in practicum, you are responsible for being familiar with the profession's current Scope of Practice in Speech-Language Pathology as described by ASHA (2007). The current scope of practice document is available online at http://www.asha.org/policy/SP2007-00283.htm.

STANDARDS FOR ASHA'S CERTIFICATE OF CLINICAL COMPETENCE

CURRENT STANDARDS

The Council for Clinical Certification in Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology (CFCC) is a semi-autonomous credentialing body of the Amercian Speech-Language-hearing Association.

New standards for the Certificate of Clinical Competence in Speech-Language Pathology recently were approved in July 2012. The 2014 standards and implementation procedures for the Certificate of Clinical Competence in Speech-Language Pathology are in effect for all applications for certification received on or after September 1, 2014. The graduate program meets all requirements for the 2014 standards.

The 2014 standards are available on ASHA's website at http://www.asha.org/Certification/2014-Speech-Language-Pathology-Certification-Standards/.

FORMATIVE ASSESSMENT

Critical in the current CAA standards (updated January 1, 2013) is the concept of formative assessment (Standard 5.1). (NOTE: Effective September 1, 2014, formative assessment no longer is a component of ASHA's certification process. It continues to remain an integral component of accreditation standards.) Formative assessment is periodic assessment during (vs. at the end of) the learning process with feedback to guide you toward mastery of knowledge and skills. Implicit in the concept is the self-evaluation and responsibility of the learner in achieving mastery. Thus, the new standards require that you are the person primarily responsible for achieving the requisite knowledge and skills.

The CDIS faculty has developed a plan for formative assessment of graduate students. Its components are:

- 1. A writing examination upon program entry
- 2. Self-assessment, with instructor feedback, in each CDIS course in which you earn graduate credit
- 3. Review of your application for candidacy
- 4. Self-assessment and following learning activities in CDIS 8100, Professional Development Seminar.
- 5. Faculty review and student self-assessment, with following learning activities, in CDIS 8300, Qualifying Examinations.
- 6. Ongoing practicum evaluations, including the formal midterm evaluations,
- 7. Practicum self-assessments.
- 8. Faculty review of your proposal for the single-subject practicum project.

KNOWLEDGE AND SKILLS ACQUISITION: THE KASA

The department and you must keep records of your acquisition of the knowledge and skills required in the certification standards. To assist in this, ASHA's Council for Clinical Certification has developed the Knowledge and Skills Acquisition (KASA) form, which was initially to be submitted by candidates for certification; since that time, the KASA has been removed from the application for certification. The department continues to require that students maintain and submit a KASA form upon graduation. Although the form is used only internally within the department, it is an integral part of our formative assessment process and documentation of student achievement.

The KASA is a document indicating the knowledge and skills you have acquired, and where you acquired them. Following completion of a learning activity, most typically a course or practicum, the evaluator of that experience (i.e. course instructor, practicum supervisor) will inform you which knowledge and skills you may mark as having been achieved.

It is important that you keep your KASA current. You should also maintain any course feedback forms or other or other documents relative to your acquisition of the knowledge and skills in the standards. By the time you graduate, you must have evidence that you have acquired all the knowledge and skills in the certification standards. The CDIS faculty highly recommends that you meet with your advisor periodically to review your KASA and your progress towards meeting the certification standards.

Blank KASA forms (in Microsoft Word), as well as a sample completed KASA form reflecting our program's curriculum, are available online at the department's website (Current Student Resources) at http://www.govst.edu/chhs/dcd/mhs.

Students are required to submit their completed KASAs in electronic form to the department chair upon completion of the graduate program and prior to graduation.

APPLICATION FOR GRADUATION

You are required to apply for graduation. Graduation applications now are available online through the MyGSU Portal.

Graduation applications are processed twice each year.

- Students planning to graduate at the end of Spring or Summer terms are required to submit a graduation application by early January.
- Students planning to graduate at the end of the Fall term are required to apply for graduation by late August.

It is critical that you adhere to these important deadlines. Information about graduation and commencement is available at www.govst.edu/graduation. Here you will find information about the process for graduation application. Deadlines for submission of graduation applications also are provided. Be certain to read these instructions carefully.

Commencement takes place once each year during the month of May. Summer graduates are permitted to march in the May commencement prior to completing their degree requirements.

DEPARTMENT POLICIES

GSU has established academic policies on such matters as grading and student conduct. These are described in the GSU Catalog and the GSU Student Handbook. CDIS adheres to these policies. Some department policies pertain to specific aspects of the program, and are found in other sections of this Handbook (e.g., practicum). In addition, the Communication Disorders faculty has adopted the following policies.

ACADEMIC PERFORMANCE

Criteria for grades are presented in the syllabus for each course. Graduate students are required to graduate with a GPA of at least 3.0 in CDIS courses, with no more than one grade of "C" in academic didactic courses. Students earning more than one "C" are required to repeat at least one of the courses. Although a grade of "C" is permissible, such grades usually indicate only minimally acceptable achievement of the competencies in the course. Remember that you are responsible for the knowledge and skills outlined in ASHA's Standards for the Certificate of Clinical Competence in Speech-Language Pathology (2014). You will need to ensure that you strengthen areas of weakness through other mechanisms during your graduate studies (e.g., other graduate didactic courses, including CDIS 8100 Professional Development Seminar, independent study, and clinical

practicums in speech-language pathology). Alternatively, you may wish to retake any graduate didactic courses in which you earned a grade of "C."

A grade of "B" or higher is required in all practicum courses. A student receiving a grade of "C" or lower is required to repeat that practicum. A student is permitted to repeat only one practicum during the clinical practicum sequence.

EXAMINATIONS

You are required to take examinations at the designated time. It is your responsibility to notify the instructor in advance if you cannot take an examination because of illness or emergency. Failure to notify the instructor prior to the examination time may result in a forfeiture of the opportunity to take the examination. CDIS faculty do not give make-up examinations for low grades.

ACADEMIC HONESTY

Evidence of cheating or plagiarism on an examination, paper, or project will result in an unsatisfactory grade on that work and/or the course, at the discretion of the instructor. GSU's official policy on academic honesty is presented in the GSU Catalog. Review it carefully. If you are still uncertain how to avoid plagiarism, contact the GSU Writing Center for help and resources.

Non-Academic Performance

There are some non-academic qualities that are important in the functioning of a speech-language pathologist. Consequently you are required to meet the following criteria:

- Oral communication abilities adequate for modifying the speech-language problems of clients served.
 As stated above, the program adheres to ASHA's position statement, "Students and Professionals Who Speak English with Accents and Nonstandard Dialects."
- 2. Auditory ability adequate for identifying speech-language problems and assessing progress.
- 3. Interpersonal behaviors that reflect professional standards of maturity, independence, and cooperation.

Assessment of non-academic requirements involves the professional judgment of faculty. It is crucial that clients' and patients' rights to appropriate speech and language services be protected. It is the CDIS faculty's right and responsibility to balance the need to protect both students and the clients they will serve.

Generally, when problems are first noticed, the first-level of feedback to the student is from the individual instructor whose class is involved. The second-level of feedback is from the academic advisor of the student. The third-level of feedback consists of a referral to the student for an individual meeting with the selected and appropriate members of the Student Review Committee

The CDIS faculty deals with these issues through regular reviews of student progress during faculty meetings. Potential problems are raised as soon as possible with the student, modification strategies or procedures are suggested, and the student is given time to respond. On rare occasions, it is necessary to counsel students out of the program for non-academic reasons. Before arriving at such a decision, there is extensive discussion, clear feedback to the student regarding the problems, and agreement among the faculty and the Program Director as to the course of action. The intentions are to (1) identify problems early enough so that a student does not spend time in an inappropriate curriculum, and (2) to give all students a fair opportunity to succeed.

STUDENT REVIEW COMMITTEE PROCESS

The Student Review Committee of the Department of Communication Disorders was created as a mechanism for early identification of students who may be having difficulty succeeding in either the academic or practicum component of the program. The purpose of the Student Review Committee is to manage the student's reported academic, practicum, communication, or interpersonal difficulty by developing an appropriate intervention plan for assisting the student in his/her area of challenge. The Committee's goal is to assist students, faculty, and supervisors in the early identification of challenging behaviors and managing them in a group problem-solving manner.

The group problem-solving model is used in order to increase the likelihood that creative and multiple effective intervention strategies are generated. The model also minimizes students' perceptions that an issue is limited to one or two instructors or that the issue is a personal one of an individual instructor. Lastly, the model offers support and guidance to faculty and supervisors who identify a student as needing structured and direct assistance with understanding the program's expectations. The approach attempts to show the student the path to successful performance in the academic and/or practicum components of the program.

Any GSU faculty member or supervisor (full-time and adjunct) may request the review of a student. The Committee will consist of the department chairperson, the faculty/staff member requesting the review, a neutral faculty/staff member, and in appropriate instances, a representative of the GSU practicum supervisors (e.g., a supervisor or the Director of Clinical Education). Other GSU staff may be invited to sit on the team in special situations such as the involvement of disability issues. The specific team members will be identified, usually, during the Student Review portion of the regular faculty meetings.

When the review suggests that the student meet with selected committee members, the student will be told that s/he is being invited to meet with the group because of concerns described by the referring faculty/staff member. The student will be asked to call the Department Chairperson to give his/her available times for meeting with the selected member of the Student Review Committee. The meeting will be scheduled accordingly with the selected committee members and the student.

The meetings will be used as a means of helping students succeed. The purpose of the meetings is not to punish or reprimand. The purpose is to enhance the likelihood of the student's success in the program by identifying and developing appropriate strategies for strengthening areas of challenge. It is the program's philosophy that the student must take responsibility for their education and professional development. Therefore, the student plays an important role in the development of a plan for remediation.

When intervention strategies have been exhausted and do not produce acceptable target performance behaviors, the Student Review Committee will discuss alternative career options with the student.

Additionally, within the Student Review Committee is the Clinical Team. Any of the Clinical Team members may notify the Student Review Committee of students who are having difficulty in practicum and need review by and input from the Committee. Based upon the Committee's review and discussion, suggestions will be agreed upon and made to the Clinical Team. The Clinical Team, however, serves as the primary support for students, site supervisors, and GSU university supervisors in the practicum experience.

The Clinical Team is led by the Director of Clinical Education. Other members include the department's supervisors/liaisons and, when necessary, each student's academic advisor and the department chairperson. The purposes of the Clinical Team are to (1) recommend practicum policies and procedures to the Department and (2) work with students experiencing difficulty in practicum to promote their success. The Team works with each

student to identify needs and processes for development as clinicians. The Team recognizes that each student's circumstances and needs are different and seeks to individualize its support strategies.

The Student Review Committee and the Clinical Team share members in most cases and work together for the purpose of assisting students in successfully completing the academic and practicum portions of the communication disorders program.

STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES

GSU is committed to providing all students equal access to all university programs and facilities. Students who have a documented physical, psychological, or learning disability and need academic accommodations, must register with Access Services for Students with Disabilities (ASSD). Please contact the Coordinator of ASSD in Room B1201 in person; by e-mail, assd@govst.edu; or by calling 708-235-3968. If you are already registered, please contact your instructor privately regarding your academic accommodations.

CONCERNS AND COMPLAINTS

If you have a concern about your academic progress, or about the program itself, you should discuss it with your academic advisor. If you have a dispute with a professor, it is best to attempt to resolve it with that professor prior to initiating a complaint. Informal resolution is the first step. If you are unable to do so, the next step is to contact the department chairperson.

Grievance Procedures

A grievance is a serious complaint regarding an important academic or non-academic decision that a student believes is unfair or not in compliance with the university's stated policies. It is an official complaint resolution process that is available as recourse for students if they are unable to resolve issues directly with the faculty involved.

Most students complete their programs without any significant academic or non-academic complaints. Occasionally, students may disagree with a professor regarding academic issues such as grades, assignments, and course requirements. Please review your syllabus and course communications such as assignment descriptions and lecture notes prior to initiating a complaint. Remember that the faculty are committed to student success, and are available as a resource even when there are disagreements. Most of the time, these disagreements can be settled through direct communication with the professor.

Informal resolution is the first step. If you have attempted resolution with the professor, the next step is to contact the department chairperson. The department chairperson will expect you to prepare a written description of your complaint and how you have attempted to resolve it prior to meeting in person. You will have the opportunity to schedule a meeting and discuss your complaint with the department chairperson, who will work to find a resolution. Should you find that the dispute is still not resolved, you have the option to file a formal grievance.

Most disputes can, and should, be resolved without filing a grievance. If you do need them, procedures for filing a grievance are outlined <u>Policy 5 Student Grievance</u>, available online in the MyGSU Portal, as well as in the GSU <u>Student Handbook</u>.

Should you have concern that the graduate program has violated a standard of accreditation, you may contact, in a signed letter, the following:

Chairperson, Council on Academic Accreditation

c/o American Speech-Language-Hearing Association

2200 Research Boulevard

Rockville, MD 20850-3289

Your letter must address the particular standard or standards you think have been violated. Further, if your complaint is personal, you must show that you have exhausted all institutional avenues of due process.

CDIS DEPARTMENT SERVICES AND RESOURCES

CDIS DEPARTMENT OFFICE

The department is located in room C-3385. Faculty offices, faculty mailboxes, and the Clinical Materials Laboratory are located in CDIS office area.

CLINICAL MATERIALS LABORATORY

This room (F1406) is located within the CDIS office suite. It houses a wide range of diagnostic and therapeutic materials, as well as anatomical models, and some instructional materials (e.g. various videotapes and CDs).

You may use the materials by making an appointment with the office administrator or graduate assistant. If you are unsure how to use or find material find out when the graduate assistant will be working, and schedule your appointment accordingly.

You may borrow materials. Check the materials out with the office administrator or the graduate assistant. The borrowing time limit is one week, unless there is an immediate demand for the item, in which case it will be less. It is important to remember that once you borrow an item, you need to return it for others to use.

COMMUNICATION DISORDERS LABORATORY

The CDIS Laboratory (F1401) houses a wide range of materials and equipment necessary for the study of speech-language pathology and audiology. The laboratories include electroacoustic equipment, audiological equipment, speech and hearing science instrumentation, and augmentative and alternative communication devices.

CDIS DEPARTMENT WEBSITE

The CDIS department maintains a site as a link from the university's home page. The university's home page address is http://www.govst.edu/chhs/dcd. You should check this site frequently for important resources, updates on schedules, events, and department information.

NATIONAL STUDENT SPEECH-LANGUAGE-HEARING ASSOCIATION (NSSLHA)

GSU Chapter of NSSLHA

You are urged to join the GSU Chapter of the National Student Speech-Language-Hearing Association (NSSLHA-GSU). Purposes of this organization are to: 1) promote a feeling of belonging for students in CDIS; 2) foster communication between students and faculty; and 3) expose students to pertinent experiences they would not get in classrooms or practica.

Obtain a membership form from the chapter president, or in the CDIS Office. Yearly dues currently are \$10.00. There is a membership drive each Fall, but you may join at any time during the year. Membership is good for the academic year (September to August).

NSSLHA-GSU sponsors several different events over the course of a year, designed to benefit members or the chapter organization. At its monthly meetings, the chapter may sponsor a social event, guest speaker, or faculty forum. Meetings are announced in classes and notices posted in or around the office. The chapter also sponsors public service activities, such as hearing or speech/language screenings, or events promoting Better Speech and

Hearing Month. The intent of the people active in the chapter is to provide a balance of social, scholarly, and service activities during the year.

Members of NSSLHA-GSU are eligible for many benefits. Members have often been fully or partially reimbursed for registration at conventions and workshops.

NSSLHA-GSU is supported financially in a variety of ways. The first and foremost is through the membership dues. The chapter also receives support from the university's Office of Student Life. Also, for the past several years, the chapter has sponsored fund-raising activities.

NATIONAL NSSLHA

Although it is not required in order to be a member of NSSLHA-GSU, it is to your advantage to join NSSLHA at the national level. The cost is \$60.00 per year (2012). For this you receive an ASHA journal, the NSSLHA journal, and special convention registration rates. In addition, you will be billed reduced dues/fees when applying for ASHA membership and certification (*i.e.*, ASHA Conversion Program). Information and membership forms are available in the CDIS Office. The NSSHLA website is located at http://www.nsslha.org/default.htm.

TUITION WAIVERS

The department typically has one tuition waiver for graduate students each term. More detailed information about tuition waivers (including deadlines for application) is available on the College of Health and Human Services website at http://www.govst.edu/chhs/.

GRADUATE ASSISTANTSHIPS

The College of Health and Human Services provides opportunities for students to gain experience in research, teaching, and support functions through various Graduate Assistant opportunities.

The Department of Communication Disorders currently has one graduate assistantship. Graduate assistants are employed by the program faculty 15 hours per week to assist in the operation of classes and other academic activities. The assistantship provides a stipend and a tuition waiver each term. An announcement is made to all graduate students when a CDIS assistantship becomes available.

CERTIFICATION AND LICENSURE

Upon graduation from the M.H.S. program or shortly thereafter, you will become eligible to apply for national (*i.e.*, ASHA) and Illinois State credentials in speech-language pathology. These credentials are:

- ASHA Certificate of Clinical Competence in Speech-Language Pathology (CCC-SLP)
- Professional Educator License endorsed as Non-Teaching Speech-Language Pathologist
- Illinois license in Speech-Language Pathology.

ASHA CERTIFICATION

Upon receiving your master's degree, you will have met all academic and practicum requirements for the CCC-SLP. Be sure to visit ASHA's website for comprehensive information on certification at http://www.asha.org/about/membership-certification/. ASHA's certification website also includes specific information about applying for certification in speech-language pathology (http://www.asha.org/certification/SLPCertification.htm).

Complete the application for both membership and certification. The application form is available at http://www.asha.org/certification/SLPCertification/ Consult with your advisor if you need assistance. You should apply for membership and certification as soon as you finish your last practicum. In some cases (usually due to timing of the cost), you may wish to apply toward the end of your Clinical Fellowship. You will need the signature of the program director (department chairperson) on page 4 (Program Verification Form), dated within 2 months of the time you submit your application. When you are ready to apply, simply email the department chairperson indicating your mailing address, and we will complete and send the form to you. You may also arrange to come in and pick it up.

Once your application and KASA are reviewed and approved, the department chairperson (i.e., program director) can complete and sign the verification page of your ASHA application. Your application will not be signed, however, until after you have graduated. The electronic version of your KASA will be maintained by the department. A copy of your application will be placed in your permanent program file. It is important that you maintain a copy of your ASHA application for your files; you also should maintain electronic and hard copies of your KASA.

Please note that if you are a NSSLHA member receiving a master's degree during the NSSLHA membership year, you will be billed reduced ASHA dues/fees (refer to the ASHA Handbook).

The certification process includes completing a Clinical Fellowship (refer to the ASHA Handbook) and achieving a passing score on the National Examination in Speech-Language Pathology (Praxis). Although the Praxis is not a requirement for graduation, it is a requirement for certification. Additional information about the Praxis exam is available on ASHA's website at http://www.asha.org/certification/. Please indicate that GSU is your attending institution -the Attending Institution/Report Code for GSU is RA0070. The Educational Testing Services (ETS) website has study materials available for the PRAXIS exam in speech-language pathology: http://www.ets.org/praxis/prepare/materials/0330.

More specific information about procedures for obtaining ASHA's Certificate of Clinical Competence in Speech-Language Pathology (CCC-SLP) is available on the department's website in the "Current Student Resources" web link (click on "Credentialing Basics") at http://www.govst.edu/chhs/dcd/mhs.

ILLINOIS STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION (ISBE) PROFESSIONAL EDUCATOR LICENSE (PEL)

The graduate program is approved by the Illinois State Board of Education, and graduates receive entitlement for the Professional Educator License endorsed in Non-Teaching Speech-Language Pathology. A PEL is required for speech-language pathologists employed in Illinois public schools. All students are strongly encouraged to seek this license.

The Professional Educator License allows you to work as a speech-language pathologist in Illinois public schools. However, with this license you cannot work as a classroom teacher, for example in a communication development class, without a licensed teacher in the room.

Application for the educator license is now completed on line. The department's administrative aide will give your name to a representative in the College of Education. That person will notify you by your GSU e-mail account that you are eligible to apply for licensure, and will give you the information to complete your application electronically. Be sure to visit ISBE's Educator Licensure website for detailed information regarding the licensure application process: http://www.isbe.net/licensure/default.htm. Complete the application and check off the license requested. Submit this form during the term in which you expect to graduate. Please note that, in order to obtain a Professional Educator License, you must have applied for a temporary Illinois license as a speech-language pathologist (see below).

As part of the licensure process, you must achieve passing scores on two examinations. The testing program consists of two tests: (1) <u>Test of Academic Proficiency</u>, TAP) (i.e., Basic Skills test; and (2) <u>Speech-Language</u> <u>Pathologist: Nonteaching 154</u> (content area test).

Effective Fall 2012 and onward, the Department requires that

- Students must pass the <u>Test of Academic Proficiency</u> (TAP) prior to admission to candidacy.
- Students must pass the content area test (Speech-Language Pathologist: Nonteaching 154) prior to commencement of the practicum sequence.

More information about preparation for the Test of Academic Proficiency is available at http://www.govst.edu/coe/t coe resources.aspx?id=3709. Be sure to consult with CDIS faculty if you have any questions about the TAP.

Please be aware of recent changes related to processes and procedures for the test of basic skills.

- 1. Effective July 24, 2012, ACT/SAT scores can be used in lieu of a passing score on the Test of Academic Proficiency (TAP):
 - a. ACT Plus Writing composite score of 22, or
 - b. <u>SAT composite score of 1030 (critical reading, mathematics) with writing.</u>

Official ACT/SAT score Reports will not be accepted unless they arrive at ISBE in a sealed envelope from ACT/SAT and reflect a writing component. **Do not request that ACT or SAT forward a score report to ISBE unless you are certain you achieved the minimum score allowable on the respective test for program admission or licensure.**

2. Effective December 19, 2012, ISBE can now accept score reports for the ACT Plus Writing and SAT that are not more than <u>ten years old</u> at the time of application/submission to ISBE.

(Note that the writing subtest must be have been taken for each test; however, the writing score is not included in the composite score requirement for either test.)

The IBSE website has been updated with this information at http://www.isbe.net/certification/pdf/act-sat-grade-use-notice0113.pdf. Be sure to review this important information.

Please note the following:

ISBE will accept a composite **ACT Plus Writing** score of at least 22; or a composite (mathematics and critical reading) **SAT (with writing)** score of 1030 under the following conditions:

• The official score report cannot be more than ten years old at the time of application and submission to ISBE (e.g., at the time of admission to the graduate program).

NOTE: Please remember that if you have a current school credential in the state of Illinois (e.g., a teaching certificate/professional educator license), you are not required to complete a test of basic skills. You already have met this requirement during the process of applying for your current school certificate/license. When completing our graduate program, you simply will be adding an endorsement (i.e., non-teaching speech-language pathology) to your license. You do not want to let you current teaching credential lapse. You will be required, however, to successfully complete the content exam in Non-Teaching Speech-Language Pathology.

You can register for the ACT and SAT through the following links:

ACT http://www.actstudent.org/

SAT http://sat.collegeboard.org/register

Upon graduation, your will receive entitlement for the Professional Educator License through the College of Education (pending successful completion of the required two examinations and official posting of your degree). Please be aware the beginning March 1, 2012, the completed entitlement notification will be valid for one year only. This is a change from the previous rule of three years. You are encouraged strongly to apply for your Professional Educator License as soon as possible following your graduation. If a student fails to apply for licensure within that one year, their entitlement will expire.

Illinois Licensure

House Bill 2755 authorizes the Illinois Department of Financial and Professional Regulation to license speech-language pathologists and audiologists. This bill was signed into law as Public Act 85-1391 and reauthorized as Public Act 90-0144 (The Illinois Speech-Language Pathology and Audiology Practice Act), which became effective July 23, 1997.

Speech-language pathologists are required to be licensed in order to practice in Illinois in any setting (e.g., hospital, rehabilitation, clinical, private practice, or home health) except those working in public schools who hold the appropriate Type-10 or Type 03/09 certificate. As you will be eligible only for the Professional Educator License endorsed in Non-Teaching Speech-Language Pathology, you will need a temporary license, even to work in the schools. It should be noted, however, that a speech-language pathologist working in the schools must hold a license in order to supervise an SLPA, SLPP, Clinical Fellow (CF), or SLP practicum student. You are encouraged strongly to obtain your Illinois license regardless of your work setting.

More specific information about procedures for obtaining temporary and permanent Illinois licenses is available on the department's website in the "Current Student Resources" web link (click on "Credentialing Basics") at http://www.govst.edu/chhs/dcd/mhs. In addition, ASHA's website includes useful information about Illinois licensing laws (http://www.asha.org/advocacy/state/info/IL/).

Qualifications for licensure include:

- 1. A master's degree in speech-language pathology from a program approved by the Department of Financial and Professional Regulation (Governors State University has an approved program).
- 2. Certificate of Clinical Competence in Speech-Language Pathology (CCC-SLP) from ASHA, or
- 3. Successful completion of the ASHA National Examination in Speech-Language Pathology (Praxis) and the equivalent of nine months full-time supervised professional experience. You may obtain a temporary license when the degree is posted, and you will obtain the regular license after the ninemonth professional experience.

Applications are available online at http://www.idfpr.com/.

Return ED form (Verification of Education) to:

Registrar Governors State University 1 University Parkway If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact the department.

EARLY INTERVENTION CREDENTIALS

In Illinois, one must possess Early Intervention (EI) credentials to serve children aged birth through three years. Those who have completed a master's degree in communication disorders and desire to work with infants and toddlers must obtain the EI credential, separate from ISBE or ASHA certificates or the Illinois license. The process is managed through the Illinois Department of Human Services (IDHS) by its designee STAR*NET/Provider Connections.

Obtaining the credential involves completing a series of training and workshop sessions, once the bachelor's and master's degrees are completed. For information and application packets, call Provider Connections at (800) 701-0995 or e-mail them at http://www.wiu.edu/ProviderConnections/.

APPENDIX A: CREDENTIALING BASICS FOR GSU GRADUATES PRACTICING IN ILLINOIS

REQUIRED EXAMS

PRAXIS:

If you intend to work immediately after graduation, take the Praxis no later than midway through your last semester. You must have this test passed in order to be eligible for the state temporary and regular licenses. ASHA does not require the test until you have completed the CF; however, in Illinois, the CF candidate must hold a temporary license, and that requires that all requirements (including exams) be met other than the CF. Have the score reported to GSU and to the Illinois Department of Financial and Professional Regulation (IDFPR).

• Link: https://www.ets.org/

ILLINOIS STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION (ISBE) TEST OF ACADEMIC PROFICIENCY (TAP) OR ITS EQUIVALENT. The TAP or its equivalent must be passed by the end of your first semester in the graduate program. Students who do not document meeting this requirement will not advance to candidacy and will not be authorized to register for CDIS graduate courses until the requirement is met.

Link: http://www.il.nesinc.com/

ILLINOIS STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION (ISBE) CONTENT AREA EXAM #154 NON-TEACHING SLP The Content Area Test must be passed before you graduate, but we recommend that you take and pass it before you commence practicum.

Link: http://www.il.nesinc.com/

CREDENTIALS TO APPLY FOR

ASHA CERTIFICATE OF CLINICAL COMPETENCE (CCC)

- You may apply for the CCC when
 - (1) your graduate academic course work and clinical practicum are completed and
 - (2) your KASA has been verified by the program.
- Download and submit the three-page application form, an official graduate transcript, and the application fee.
- Link: http://www.asha.org/certification/SLPCertification/

ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL AND PROFESSIONAL REGULATION (IDFPR) LICENSE

- 1. Temporary*
- 2. Regular
- MUST apply BEFORE beginning to work.
 - Approximately 3 weeks before graduation, apply for Temporary and Regular License, minus the "ED" form (you must do both at the same time).
 - o When your degree posts, have the Registrar complete the "ED" form and send to IDFPR.
- *The Temporary License is designed to allow CFs to work and bill Medicaid and other entities requiring a licensed professional. You must meet all requirements for a license EXCEPT you need not have completed Clinical Fellowship.
- You will need to apply for your License first, and then the ISBE Professional Educator License. You are not eligible for either one until your degree is posted.

• Link: http://www.idfpr.com/dpr/WHO/spch.asp

Illinois State Board of Education (ISBE) Professional Educator License (formerly Type 73 Certificate)

- Apply for the Professional Educator License using electronic process (ELIS, Educator Licensure Information System) as soon as your degree posts and your entitlement has been entered by the entitlement officer in the College of Education.
- Link: http://www.isbe.net/licensure/default.htm

APPENDIX B: NEW GRADUATES

WHEN CAN I WORK?

The earliest date on which you could begin working ANYWHERE in Illinois performing the duties of an SLP is the day your final degree is posted by the university and your application for a temporary license has been turned in. Degrees are usually posted within two to four weeks of the last official day of the semester.

You may begin work without the ASHA CCC as long as you have the appropriate ISBE or IDFPR credential.

You have 120 days from the time IDFPR received your original paperwork to complete your file with the "ED" form. You may legally practice during this time.

NON-SCHOOL SETTINGS

- You can work in a non-school setting for up to 120 days without a temporary license in your hands, as long as you are in the process of applying and have completed all requirements other than degree verification
- You MUST apply to IDFPR for a temporary and regular license BEFORE beginning to work anywhere
- Employers may want a letter from the Department verifying receipt of your paperwork

SCHOOL SETTINGS

- You need a Professional Educator License to work in the schools
- If you will begin work before your PEL and licensure paperwork is processed, you may be able to obtain a Substitute PEL to work under in the interim.

APPENDIX C: SUMMARY OF STEPS TO COMPLETE DEGREE REQUIREMENTS AND APPLY FOR CREDENTIALS

All degree requirements for the M.H.S. must be completed within four years after admission to candidacy. Below is a list of actions you will need to take as you progress through the program.

May/June prior to Fall registration for your first semester

- Complete online CDIS graduate student orientation.
- Meet with your advisor. Develop and submit your SSP.
- Take and pass the <u>Test of Academic Proficiency</u> (TAP) (i.e., Basic Skills test) or document equivalency on ACT/SAT

July

- Attend the required New Graduate Student Orientation.
- Attend the Practicum Information Session (required)(part of New Graduate Student Orientation)

First term

 Submit required practicum paperwork (e.g., Criminal Background Check, Professional Liability Insurance, Request for Practicum in Communication Disorders) within approximately 1 month of the Practicum Information Session.

Second term

• Complete required CDIS Speech-Language-Hearing Screening if not done at orientation

First year

- Complete undergraduate deficiencies.
- Take CDIS 6100, Professional and Scientific Foundations of CDIS.
- Take CDIS 6200, Advanced Assessment and Intervention.
- Take CDIS 7500, Child Language Disorders: Early Stages.
- Take CDIS 7550, Child Language Disorders: Later Stages

After nine semester hours of graduate CDIS coursework and all undergraduate deficiencies are complete; no later than indicated on your grid:

Apply for candidacy.

After completing 18 graduate CDIS credits

• Enroll in CDIS 8100 Professional Issues Seminar.

Last term of coursework

- Take CDIS 8200 Foundations of Clinical Practice
- Submit a Request to Take Qualifying Examination (CDIS 8300).

- Take and pass Speech-Language Pathologist: Nonteaching (154) content area test.
- Register to take the Praxis examinations for ASHA certification.
- Be certain that professional liability insurance and criminal background check are current.

Term following completion of coursework

- Successfully pass CDIS 8300 (Qualifying Examinations)
- Begin practicum.
- Take the Praxis examination for ASHA certification.

During practicum

• Complete the single-subject project (non-thesis option).

One to two terms prior to graduation

• Complete online graduation application.

Last term-one or two weeks before the end of the semester

- Apply to IDFPR for temporary and permanent Illinois licensure without the ED form completed
- Apply for ISBE Professional Educator License
- Apply for ASHA membership and certification
- After your degree posts, take the ED form for Illinois licensure to the registrar to be completed and sent to IDFPR
- Submit completed KASA to CDIS Program Director/Department Chair

APPENDIX D: CDIS QUALIFYING EXAMINATION CONTENT AREAS

PART A Phonetic Transcription

PART B Multiple Choice Examinations (General Knowledge and Case Studies)

I. Basic Human Communication Processes
Augmentative and Alternative Communication
Anatomy and Physiology of Speech and Hearing
Neuroscience
Sociolinguistics
Speech and Hearing Science
Speech and Language Development
II. Phonological and Language Disorders
Child Language Disorders
Speech Sound Disorders in Children
III. Speech Disorders
Fluency Disorders
Voice and Resonance Disorders
IV. Neurogenic Disorders
Adult Language and Cognitive Disorders
Dysphagia
Motor Speech Disorders
V. Audiology/Hearing
Audiology
Aural Rehabilitation
VI. Clinical Management
Principles of Assessment and Intervention in Speech-Language Pathology
VII. Professional Issues/Psychometrics/Research
Principles of Ethics
Scientific Foundations of Communication Disorders

APPENDIX E ASHA CODE OF ETHICS

American Speech-Language-Hearing Association. (2010r). *Code of ethics* [Ethics]. Available from www.asha.org/policy.

Preamble

The preservation of the highest standards of integrity and ethical principles is vital to the responsible discharge of obligations by speech-language pathologists, audiologists, and speech, language, and hearing scientists. This Code of Ethics sets forth the fundamental principles and rules considered essential to this purpose.

Every individual who is (a) a member of the American Speech-Language-Hearing Association, whether certified or not, (b) a nonmember holding the Certificate of Clinical Competence from the Association, (c) an applicant for membership or certification, or (d) a Clinical Fellow seeking to fulfill standards for certification shall abide by this Code of Ethics.

Any violation of the spirit and purpose of this Code shall be considered unethical. Failure to specify any particular responsibility or practice in this Code of Ethics shall not be construed as denial of the existence of such responsibilities or practices.

The fundamentals of ethical conduct are described by Principles of Ethics and by Rules of Ethics as they relate to the responsibility to persons served, the public, speech-language pathologists, audiologists, and speech, language, and hearing scientists, and to the conduct of research and scholarly activities.

Principles of Ethics, aspirational and inspirational in nature, form the underlying moral basis for the Code of Ethics. Individuals shall observe these principles as affirmative obligations under all conditions of professional activity.

Rules of Ethics are specific statements of minimally acceptable professional conduct or of prohibitions and are applicable to all individuals.

Principle of Ethics I

Individuals shall honor their responsibility to hold paramount the welfare of persons they serve professionally or who are participants in research and scholarly activities, and they shall treat animals involved in research in a humane manner.

Rules of Ethics

A. Individuals shall provide all services competently.

B. Individuals shall use every resource, including referral when appropriate, to ensure that high-quality service is provided.

C. Individuals shall not discriminate in the delivery of professional services or the conduct of research and scholarly activities on the basis of race or ethnicity, gender, gender identity/gender expression, age, religion, national origin, sexual orientation, or disability.

- D. Individuals shall not misrepresent the credentials of assistants, technicians, support personnel, students, Clinical Fellows, or any others under their supervision, and they shall inform those they serve professionally of the name and professional credentials of persons providing services.
- E. Individuals who hold the Certificate of Clinical Competence shall not delegate tasks that require the unique skills, knowledge, and judgment that are within the scope of their profession to assistants, technicians, support personnel, or any nonprofessionals over whom they have supervisory responsibility.
- F. Individuals who hold the Certificate of Clinical Competence may delegate tasks related to provision of clinical services to assistants, technicians, support personnel, or any other persons only if those services are appropriately supervised, realizing that the responsibility for client welfare remains with the certified individual.
- G. Individuals who hold the Certificate of Clinical Competence may delegate tasks related to provision of clinical services that require the unique skills, knowledge, and judgment that are within the scope of practice of their profession to students only if those services are appropriately supervised. The responsibility for client welfare remains with the certified individual.
- H. Individuals shall fully inform the persons they serve of the nature and possible effects of services rendered and products dispensed, and they shall inform participants in research about the possible effects of their participation in research conducted.
- I. Individuals shall evaluate the effectiveness of services rendered and of products dispensed, and they shall provide services or dispense products only when benefit can reasonably be expected.
- J. Individuals shall not guarantee the results of any treatment or procedure, directly or by implication; however, they may make a reasonable statement of prognosis.
- K. Individuals shall not provide clinical services solely by correspondence.
- L. Individuals may practice by telecommunication (e.g., telehealth/e-health), where not prohibited by law.
- M. Individuals shall adequately maintain and appropriately secure records of professional services rendered, research and scholarly activities conducted, and products dispensed, and they shall allow access to these records only when authorized or when required by law.
- N. Individuals shall not reveal, without authorization, any professional or personal information about identified persons served professionally or identified participants involved in research and scholarly activities unless doing so is necessary to protect the welfare of the person or of the community or is otherwise required by law.
- O. Individuals shall not charge for services not rendered, nor shall they misrepresent services rendered, products dispensed, or research and scholarly activities conducted.
- P. Individuals shall enroll and include persons as participants in research or teaching demonstrations only if their participation is voluntary, without coercion, and with their informed consent.
- Q. Individuals whose professional services are adversely affected by substance abuse or other health-related conditions shall seek professional assistance and, where appropriate, withdraw from the affected areas of practice.
- R. Individuals shall not discontinue service to those they are serving without providing reasonable notice.

Principle of Ethics II

Individuals shall honor their responsibility to achieve and maintain the highest level of professional competence and performance.

Rules of Ethics

A. Individuals shall engage in the provision of clinical services only when they hold the appropriate Certificate of Clinical Competence or when they are in the certification process and are supervised by an individual who holds the appropriate Certificate of Clinical Competence.

- B. Individuals shall engage in only those aspects of the professions that are within the scope of their professional practice and competence, considering their level of education, training, and experience.
- C. Individuals shall engage in lifelong learning to maintain and enhance professional competence and performance.
- D. Individuals shall not require or permit their professional staff to provide services or conduct research activities that exceed the staff member's competence, level of education, training, and experience.
- E. Individuals shall ensure that all equipment used to provide services or to conduct research and scholarly activities is in proper working order and is properly calibrated.

Principle of Ethics III

Individuals shall honor their responsibility to the public by promoting public understanding of the professions, by supporting the development of services designed to fulfill the unmet needs of the public, and by providing accurate information in all communications involving any aspect of the professions, including the dissemination of research findings and scholarly activities, and the promotion, marketing, and advertising of products and services.

Rules of Ethics

- A. Individuals shall not misrepresent their credentials, competence, education, training, experience, or scholarly or research contributions.
- B. Individuals shall not participate in professional activities that constitute a conflict of interest.
- C. Individuals shall refer those served professionally solely on the basis of the interest of those being referred and not on any personal interest, financial or otherwise.
- D. Individuals shall not misrepresent research, diagnostic information, services rendered, results of services rendered, products dispensed, or the effects of products dispensed.
- E. Individuals shall not defraud or engage in any scheme to defraud in connection with obtaining payment, reimbursement, or grants for services rendered, research conducted, or products dispensed.
- F. Individuals' statements to the public shall provide accurate information about the nature and management of communication disorders, about the professions, about professional services, about products for sale, and about research and scholarly activities.

G. Individuals' statements to the public when advertising, announcing, and marketing their professional services; reporting research results; and promoting products shall adhere to professional standards and shall not contain misrepresentations.

Principle of Ethics IV

Individuals shall honor their responsibilities to the professions and their relationships with colleagues, students, and members of other professions and disciplines.

Rules of Ethics

- A. Individuals shall uphold the dignity and autonomy of the professions, maintain harmonious interprofessional and intraprofessional relationships, and accept the professions' self-imposed standards.
- B. Individuals shall prohibit anyone under their supervision from engaging in any practice that violates the Code of Ethics.
- C. Individuals shall not engage in dishonesty, fraud, deceit, or misrepresentation.
- D. Individuals shall not engage in any form of unlawful harassment, including sexual harassment or power abuse.
- E. Individuals shall not engage in any other form of conduct that adversely reflects on the professions or on the individual's fitness to serve persons professionally.
- F. Individuals shall not engage in sexual activities with clients, students, or research participants over whom they exercise professional authority or power.
- G. Individuals shall assign credit only to those who have contributed to a publication, presentation, or product. Credit shall be assigned in proportion to the contribution and only with the contributor's consent.
- H. Individuals shall reference the source when using other persons' ideas, research, presentations, or products in written, oral, or any other media presentation or summary.
- I. Individuals' statements to colleagues about professional services, research results, and products shall adhere to prevailing professional standards and shall contain no misrepresentations.
- J. Individuals shall not provide professional services without exercising independent professional judgment, regardless of referral source or prescription.
- K. Individuals shall not discriminate in their relationships with colleagues, students, and members of other professions and disciplines on the basis of race or ethnicity, gender, gender identity/gender expression, age, religion, national origin, sexual orientation, or disability.
- L. Individuals shall not file or encourage others to file complaints that disregard or ignore facts that would disprove the allegation, nor should the Code of Ethics be used for personal reprisal, as a means of addressing personal animosity, or as a vehicle for retaliation.
- M. Individuals who have reason to believe that the Code of Ethics has been violated shall inform the Board of Ethics.

N. Individuals shall comply fully with the policies of the Board of Ethics in its consideration and adjudication of complaints of violations of the Code of Ethics.

APPENDIX F FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS

GRADES

WHAT HAPPENS IF I GET A C IN A GRADUATE COURSE?

Students in the master's program are required to maintain a 3.0 overall GPA and to graduate with no more than one C in a required course. If you receive a grade of C it is an indication that you have not achieved the knowledge competencies required for entry-level practice in speech-language pathology. You will be advised to re-take that course and receive a better grade. Multiple grades of C in graduate courses will prevent you from being admitted to candidacy and progressing in the program. Students who receive a C in more than one graduate course will not be permitted to continue in the program.

WHAT HAPPENS IF I GET A C IN A PRACTICUM?

A grade of C in a practicum course indicates a serious problem in meeting the competencies required for entry-level practice, and as such, will not be accepted as meeting degree requirements. You will be referred to the student review process and required to re-take that practicum. You will only be permitted to re-take a practicum once. A subsequent grade of C in practicum will terminate your participation in the program.

REGISTRATION

WHEN CAN I REGISTER?

Graduate students are permitted to register for university courses in general during open registration periods as indicated in the GSU Catalog. You may register for CDIS undergraduate courses at that time as well. Graduate courses are restricted through authorizations. You must wait until the CDIS Administrative Aide (Brenda Parham) emails you to indicate that you have been authorized for graduate courses before you can register.

WHY CAN'T I REGISTER?

Registration problems can occur for multiple reasons. The university occasionally puts holds on registration for reasons such as nonpayment, missing information, and academic progress disruptions. To find out if your registration has been put on hold by the university, contact the Registrar.

Another problem may be that your registration for CDIS courses has not been authorized. This can occur if you do not have an approved schedule grid on file, if you have not met candidacy requirements, or if you have not maintained satisfactory academic progress and good standing. Check with your advisor to resolve any issues that are preventing you from registering in a timely fashion.

CANDIDACY

WHEN SHOULD I APPLY FOR CANDIDACY?

Students apply for candidacy after completing three CDIS courses and meeting all candidacy requirements. You and your advisor should put a target time for applying on your course scheduling grid. It is expected that you will apply for candidacy no later than three semesters after you begin your graduate program. Candidacy applications should be submitted as soon as the requirements are met; usually, this is after grades have been posted for the first or second semester of your program and you can show that you have successfully completed at least three CDIS courses. You should not delay your application past the date when registration for the subsequent semester begins.

WHAT HAPPENS IF I DON'T APPLY FOR CANDIDACY ON TIME?

If you have any problems applying for candidacy on time you should consult your advisor as soon as possible. Students will not be authorized to register for CDIS classes after they have missed the deadline for applying for candidacy as indicated on their course scheduling grid. If this happens, you must contact your advisor to explain why your application is late and establish a new timeline. However, it is expected that you will meet the candidacy requirements and submit your application no later than three semesters after you being your graduate program. Continued difficulties meeting candidacy requirements will impede your progress and result in referral to the student review process. You may be required to develop a new course scheduling grid and/or engage in remediation.

WHAT HAPPENS AFTER I APPLY FOR CANDIDACY?

Once you submit your candidacy application to your advisor, your advisor presents your application to the faculty for consideration. In most cases, students clearly are making satisfactory progress and are eligible for candidacy. Your advisor will send you a letter indicating that you have been admitted to candidacy, usually within four to six weeks of your application.

Occasionally, students meet most of the criteria for admission to candidacy, but may need continued work in order to be fully admitted. For example, the faculty may advise that you retake a class if you received a poor grade (below a B), or you may have been unsuccessful passing a required test. Your advisor will send you a letter indicating that you have been conditionally admitted to candidacy, and what further requirements you must meet to be fully admitted. Conditional admission will allow you to register for one additional semester before being fully admitted to candidacy. You do not have to submit a new candidacy application unless indicated in the letter from your advisor.

On rare occasions, a student may not meet the criteria for admission to candidacy. Your advisor will send you a letter indicating that you have not been admitted to candidacy, along with the reasons. The letter will indicate the next steps you may take. Generally speaking, students who are denied candidacy are not permitted to continue in the program.

TEST OF ACADEMIC PROFICIENCY (TAP)

DO I HAVE TO TAKE THE TAP?

All graduate students in CDIS must meet the requirements for admission to candidacy. One of these requirements is to present a passing score on the TAP or its equivalent, as defined by the Illinois State Board of Education (ISBE).

You DO NOT have to take the TAP under the following circumstances:

- You hold a current and valid Professional Educator License from ISBE.
- You have taken the ACT or SAT within the past 10 years and achieved the minimum score indicated as acceptable by ISBE.

HOW DO I REPORT MY SCORES FOR THE TAP OR ACT/SAT?

Both the CDIS Department and ISBE need to know when you have met the TAP requirement. For the department, please submit a copy of your score report on the relevant test. You do not need to pay to order an official copy. You should give this score report to your advisor as soon as you have it.

If you take the TAP, your scores are automatically reported to ISBE. If you are using your ACT/SAT scores instead, then follow the directions on the next page.

APPENDIX G: ACT PLUS WRITING OR SAT SCORE

in Lieu of the Test of Academic Proficiency (TAP) for Individuals Enrolled in an Approved Illinois Preparation Program for Teachers (Effective January 1, 2014)

ACT PLUS WRITING/SAT SCORES CAN BE USED IN LIEU OF A PASSING SCORE ON THE TEST OF ACADEMIC PROFICIENCY (TAP) FOR STUDENT TEACHING.

STEP ONE: IF YOU DO NOT HAVE AN ACCOUNT, CREATE AN ACCOUNT ON THE EDUCATOR LICENSURE INFORMATION SYSTEM (ELIS) AT http://www.isbe.net/ELIS/default.htm.

STEP TWO: CONFIRM THAT YOUR SCORE REPORT MEETS THE COMPOSITE SCORE REQUIREMENTS:

- ACT Plus Writing 22 or higher
- SAT 1030 (critical reading + mathematics = 1030 or higher)

STEP THREE: REQUEST THAT YOUR SCORES BE SENT TO ISBE DIRECTLY FROM ACT OR SAT.

- The score report must arrive in a sealed envelope addressed to ISBE from ACT or SAT. Go to http://www.actstudent.org/scores/send/
- The score can be no older than 10 years old at the time it is received by ISBE.
- If requesting an ACT Plus Writing score report, use ACT code 3001 when ordering. There is no ISBE code for SAT. Request that your SAT score report be sent to the Illinois State Board of Education, Division of Educator Licensure, 100 North First Street, S-306, Springfield, IL 62777.



STEP FOUR: CHECK YOUR ELIS ACCOUNT TO VERIFY THAT YOUR ACT/SAT SCORE REPORT

HAS BEEN ACCEPTED IN LIEU OF THE TAP. Please allow 60 days for this information to be added to your ELIS account. NOTE THAT YOUR ELIS ACCOUNT MUST REFELCT THE ACT PLUS WRITING OR SAT IN LIEU OF THE TAP

PRIOR TO BEGINNING STUDENT TEACHING. SCORE REPORTS THAT ARE RECEIVED PRIOR TO THE ESTABLISHMENT OF AN ELIS ACCOUNT WILL BE HELD FOR 30 DAYS. AFTER 30 DAYS, THE REPORT MAY NOT BE CREDITED TO YOUR ACCOUNT.

SPECIAL NOTE: ISBE will not return official score reports that reflect a score less than listed above, lack a writing component, or are more than ten years old at the time of application. Such score reports will be shredded and therefore, cannot be used to apply for an Illinois license or endorsement.